UC San Diego UC San Diego Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

Momentary social experiences and ambulatory blood pressure levels, reactivity, and nocturnal dipping in Mexican- American women

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/9f40v8kx

Author Fortmann, Adelaide Louise

Publication Date 2013

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN DIEGO

SAN DIEGO STATE UNIVERSITY

Momentary Social Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure Levels, Reactivity, and Nocturnal Dipping in Mexican-American Women

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree Doctor of Philosophy

in

Clinical Psychology

by

Adelaide Louise Fortmann

Committee in charge:

University of California, San Diego

Professor Simon Marshall Professor Paul Mills Professor Julie Wetherell

San Diego State University

Professor Linda Gallo, Chair Professor Vanessa Malcarne Professor Georg Matt

Copyright

Adelaide Louise Fortmann, 2013

All rights reserved.

The Dissertation of Adelaide Louise Fortmann is approved, and it is acceptable in quality and form for publication on microfilm and electronically:

Chair

University of California, San Diego

San Diego State University

2013

Signature Page	iii
Table of Contents	iv
List of Tables	vii
List of Figures	viii
Acknowledgements	ix
Vita	X
Abstract of the Dissertation	xvii
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Momentary Social Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure Levels, Reactivity, and Nocturnal Dipping in Mexican-American Women	1
Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring	2
Concurrent Momentary Sampling of Daily Experiences and Blood Pressure	3
Momentary Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure Reactivity: Within-Person	4
Cumulative Daily Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure: Between- Person Effects	5
Social Environment and Cardiovascular Disease	6
Affiliation	11
Control	12
Moderation by Interaction Partner	13
Summary	14
Current Aims	14
Specific Aim 1: Examine the Within-Person Associations of Social Interactions with Ambulatory BP Reactivity	15

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Specific Aim 2: Examine the Between-Person Associations of Social Interactions with Mean Daytime and Nighttime BP, and Nocturnal BP Dipping	15
Specific Aim 3: Examine Within-Person Associations of Interaction Quality (i.e., High/Low Affiliation and High/Low Control) with Acute BP Reactivity	15
Specific Aim 4: Examine Between-Person Associations of Interaction Quality (i.e., High/Low Affiliation and High/Low Control) with Average Daytime and Nighttime BP, and Nocturnal BP Dipping	16
Exploratory Aim: Evaluate Family/Friend Presence during Social Interactions as a Moderator of Interaction Quality-Ambulatory BP Associations	17
Chapter 2: Methods	19
Procedures	19
Measures	20
Ambulatory Blood Pressure	20
Electronic Diary	21
Social interactions	21
Interaction quality.	22
Interaction partner.	22
Level-1/time-varying covariates.	23
Data Matching	23
Level-2/Person-Level Covariates and other Demographic Variables	24
Statistical Analyses	24
Within-Person Associations of Social Interaction (Specific Aim 1) and Interaction Quality (Specific Aim 3) with Ambulatory BP Fluctuations	24
Between-Person Associations of Social Interaction (Specific Aim 2) and Interaction Quality (Specific Aim 4) with Ambulatory BP Summary Measures	76
Chapter 2: Degulta	20
Chapter 5. Kesulis	

Descriptive Statistics		28
Electronic Diary		28
Ambulatory Blood Pressu	re	33
Social Experiences and Ambu	latory Blood Pressure	33
Social Interaction and Am 2)	abulatory Blood Pressure (Specific Aims 1 And	33
Interaction Quality and Au 4)	mbulatory Blood Pressure (Specific Aims 3 And	37
Family/Friend Presence as (Exploratory Aim)	s a Moderator of Interaction Quality Effects	38
Chapter 4: Discussion		40
Interpersonal Theory in the La	atino Population	41
Potential Mechanisms Linking Pressure	g Social Experiences with Ambulatory Blood	43
Physiological Mechanism	S	43
Health Behaviors and Psy	chosocial Risk Factors	46
Implications		48
Limitations		50
Conclusions		52
References		54

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Items Assessing Interaction Qualities, According to Each IPC Dimension	22
Table 2. Descriptive Statistics for Sociodemographic, Electronic Diary, and Physiological Variables	29
Table 3. Within- and Between-Person Associations among Social Interaction and Interaction Quality Variables	32
Table 4. Results from Controlled Models Examining the Associations of Social Interaction and Interaction Quality with Ambulatory Blood Pressure Reactivity, Average Daytime and Nighttime Levels, and Nocturnal	
Dipping	34

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	The interpersonal circumplex.	.8
Figure 2.	The transactional cycle.	.9

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The pages of this dissertation not only reflect the culmination of years of study, but also the relationships with many generous and inspiring people who have supported me along the way. First, to my husband, Mike Fortmann, and parents, Jay and Annette Brewer – I owe the world. Without their love, patience, and humor throughout my graduate career, none of this would have been possible. To my mentor and dissertation chair, Linda Gallo, I owe many thanks for her invaluable mentorship (that knows no borders) and for encouraging me to live a balanced and fun life along the way. I will always be grateful to Jorg Matt for his mentorship and support throughout both my Masters and Doctoral training programs, and for fostering my love of the quantitative side throughout. Finally, to the other members of my dissertation committee, Vanessa Malcarne, Simon Marshall, Paul Mills, and Julie Wetherell, I owe many thanks for their encouraging words, thoughtful criticism, and time and attention during this entire process.

VITA

2003	Bachelor of Arts, University of California, Santa Barbara
2008	Master of Science, San Diego State University
2013	Doctor of Philosophy, San Diego State University/University of California, San Diego

PUBLICATIONS

- Brewer A. L., Daniel, J. D., Ruzzano, L., Hovell, M. F., Wahlgren, D. R., Hughes, S., & Jones, J. (2008, March). *Contextual barriers to reducing children's passive smoke exposure*. Poster presentation at the 29th Annual Meeting of the Society of Behavioral Medicine, San Diego, CA.
- Brewer, A. L. (2007, October). Residual secondhand smoke: New frontiers in the protection of nonsmokers. Paper presentation at the 16th Annual San Diego Affordable Housing & Community Development Conference, "It's Easy Being Green," San Diego, CA.
- Brewer, A. L. (2009, March). *Predictors of disease-management and glycemic control among Latinos with type 2 diabetes: A social-ecological perspective.* Paper presentation at the San Diego State University Student Research Symposium, San Diego, CA.
- Brewer, A. L., Felt, L., & Blascovich J. (2003, May). *Psychophysiological manifestations* of social anxiety. Poster presentation at University of California, Santa Barbara Research Colloquium, Santa Barbara, CA.
- Brewer, A. L., Gallo, L. C., & Philis-Tsimikas A. (2009, March). Achieving and sustaining glycemic control among Latinos with type 2 diabetes. Poster presentation at the 67th Annual Scientific Meeting of the American Psychosomatic Society, Chicago, IL.
- Brewer, A. L., Gallo, L. C., & Philis-Tsimikas A. (2010, March). *Support for disease management among Latinos with type 2 diabetes*. Paper presentation at the 68th Annual Scientific Meeting of the American Psychosomatic Society, Portland, OR.
- Brewer, A. L., Gallo, L. C., Walker, C., & Philis-Tsimikas, A. (2009, November). *Predictors of disease- management and glycemic control among Latinos with type 2 diabetes: A social-ecological perspective*. Paper presentation at the 137th Annual Meeting of the American Public Health Association, Philadelphia, PA.

- Brewer, A. L., Gallo, L. C., Walker, C., & Philis-Tsimikas, A. (2009, July). Achieving glycemic control among Latinos with type 2 diabetes residing in the US/Mexico border region: A Social-ecological approach. Paper presentation at the Binational Border Health Research Forum, San Diego, CA.
- Brewer, A. L., Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E., Zakarian, J., Chatfield, D., Uribe, A. M., ... Hovell, M. F. (2007, November). *Smoking policies and secondhand smoke in rental cars*. Paper presentation at the International Society for the Prevention of Tobacco Induced Disease Conference, Little Rock, AR.
- Brewer, A. L., Romero, R. A., Aguilar, M. G., Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E, Zakarian, J., ... Hovell MF. (2008, March). *Smoking policies and secondhand smoke in rental cars*. Poster presentation at the 29th Annual Meeting of the Society of Behavioral Medicine, San Diego, CA.
- Brewer, A. L., Sklar, M., Pham, V., Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E., Zakarian, J., ... Hovell, M. F. (2009, November). *Residual tobacco smoke pollution and consistency of smoking policy implementation in rental cars*. Poster presentation at the 137th Annual Meeting of the American Public Health Association, Philadelphia, PA.
- Daniel, J., Walhgren, D. R., Brewer, A. L., Jones, J. A., & Hovell, M. F. (2007, May). *The Importance of evaluating treatment fidelity in community trials*. Paper presentation at the Association for Behavior Analysis International Conference, San Diego, CA.
- Dharkar-Surber, S., Euyoque, J., Gallo, L. C., Ruiz, M., Philis-Tsimikas, A., & Fortmann, A. L. (2012, April). Assessment of Dulce Mothers: a formative study in the risk reduction of diabetes after GDM. Poster presentation at the 33rd Annual Meeting of the Society of Behavioral Medicine, New Orleans, LA.
- Dharkar-Surber, S., Fortmann, A. L., Euyoque, J., Ruiz, M., Hernandez, M., Araujo, R., ... Philis-Tsimikas, A. (2012, June). *Results of peer-led DM prevention program* for high-risk Latino women with GDM. Poster presentation at the American Diabetes Association's Scientific Sessions, Philadelphia, PA.
- Espinosa de los Monteros, K., Gallo, L. C., Fortmann, A. L., Shivpuri, S., Mills, P. J., Barrett-Connor, E. & Matthews, K. A. (2011, March). *Individual and area* socioeconomic status and inflammatory markers of cardiovascular disease risk in Mexican-American women. Poster presentation at the 69th Annual Scientific Meeting of the American Psychosomatic Society, San Antonio, TX.
- Euyoque, J. A., Fortmann, A. L., Gallo, L. C., & Philis-Tsimikas, A. (2011, April). Effects of a peer-led education on support for disease management and self-care among Latinos with type 2 diabetes. Poster presentation at the 32nd Annual Meeting of the Society of Behavioral Medicine, Washington D.C.

- Fortmann, A. L., & Gallo, L. C. (2013). Social support and nocturnal blood pressure dipping: A systematic review. *American Journal of Hypertension*. doi: 10.1093/ajh/hps041. ePub: January 8, 2013
- Fortmann, A. L. (2011, March). The role of psychosocial resources and risk factors in the association between socioeconomic status and cardiometabolic risk in Mexican-American women. Paper presentation at the San Diego State University Student Research Symposium, San Diego, CA.
- Fortmann, A. L., Gallo, L. C., & Philis-Tsimikas, A. (2011). Glycemic control among Latinos with type 2 diabetes: The role of social-environmental support resources. *Health Psychology*, 30(3), 251-8.
- Fortmann, A. L., Gallo, L. C., Carnethon, M. R., & Roesch, S. C. (n.d.). *Structural and functional social support and type 2 diabetes prevalence and control in the HCHS/SOL Sociocultural Ancillary Study*. Manuscript in progress.
- Fortmann, A. L., Gallo, L. C., Espinosa de los Monteros, K., Shivpuri, S., Mills, P. J., & Matthews, K. A. (2011, March). Socioeconomic status and cardiometabolic risk in middle-aged Mexican-American women. In Gallo, L. C. (Chair), Symposium: Race-Related Health Disparities: Paradoxical Findings in Latino Health. Symposium presentation at the 69th Annual Scientific Meeting of the American Psychosomatic Society, San Antonio, TX.
- Fortmann, A. L., Gallo, L. C., Roesch, S. C., Matthews, K. A., & Mills, P. A. (n.d.). Social experiences and ambulatory blood pressure levels, reactivity, and nocturnal dipping in Mexican-American women. Manuscript in progress.
- Fortmann, A. L., Gallo, L. C., Roesch, S. C., Matthews, K. A., & Mills, P. A. (2012, April). Momentary social experiences and ambulatory blood pressure levels, reactivity, and nocturnal dipping in Mexican-American women. Poster presentation at the 33rd Annual Meeting of the Society of Behavioral Medicine, New Orleans, LA.
- Fortmann, A. L., Gallo, L. C., Roesch, S. C., Mills, P. J., Barrett-Connor, E., Talavera, G. ... Matthews, K. A. (2012). Socioeconomic status, nocturnal blood pressure dipping, and psychosocial factors: A cross-sectional investigation in Mexican-American women. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*. Epub.
- Fortmann, A. L., Gallo, L. C., Walker, C., & Philis-Tsimikas, A. (2010). Support for disease management, depression, self-care, and clinical indicators among Latinos with type 2 diabetes in San Diego County, United States. *Revista Panamericana de Salud Publica/Pan American Journal of Public Health*, 28(3), 230-234.

- Fortmann, A. L., McCulloch, C., Rutledge, T., Shivpuri, S., Nisenzon, A. N., & Muse, J. (In Press). Predictors of quality of life among veterans with spinal cord injuries completing multidisciplinary rehabilitation. *Spinal Cord*.
- Fortmann, A. L., Romero, R. A., Sklar, M., Pham, V., Zakarian, J., Quintana, P. J. E., ... Matt, G. E. (2010). Behavioral and environmental correlates of residual tobacco smoke pollution in used cars. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, 12(10), 1029-1036.
- Gallo, L. C., Barger, S., Fortmann, A. L., & Shivpuri, S. (In Press). Socioeconomic status and cardiovascular disease. In S. Waldstein, L. Katzel, & W. Kop (Eds.), *Handbook of cardiovascular behavioral medicine*. New York, NY: Springer.
- Gallo, L. C., Carnethon, M., Isasi, C. R., Penedo, F. J., Daviglus, M. L., Perreira, K., ... Roesch, S. C. (n.d.). Dimension of stress and cardiovascular disease prevalence in Hispanic Community Health Study/Study of Latinos (HCHS/SOL). Manuscript in progress.
- Gallo, L. C., Fortmann, A. L., Espinosa de los Monteros, K., Mills, P. J., Barrett-Connor, E., Roesch, S.C., & Matthews, K. A. (2012). Individual and neighborhood socioeconomic status and inflammation in middle- aged Mexican-American women. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 74(5), 535-542.
- Gallo, L. C., Fortmann, A. L., Penedo, F. P., & Roesch, S. C. (n.d.). *Structural and functional social support and cardiovascular disease risk and prevalence in the HCHS/SOL Sociocultural Ancillary Study*. Manuscript in progress.
- Gallo, L. C., Fortmann, A. L., Roesch, S., Elder, J. P., Espinosa de los Monteros, L., Shivpuri, S., ... Matthews, K. A. (2012). Socioeconomic status, psychosocial resources and risks, and cardiometabolic risk in Mexican-American women. *Health Psychology*, 31(3), 334-342.
- Gallo, L. C., Shivpuri, S., Gonzalez, P., Fortmann, A. L., Espinosa de los Monteros, K., Roesch, S. C., ... Matthews, K. A. (2012). Socioeconomic status, acculturation, and stress in Mexican-American women: A multi-method perspective. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*. Epub.
- Jiménez, J. A., Roesch, S. C., Fortmann, A. L., Mills, P. J., & Gallo, L. C. (2011, June). *Cumulative stress and the body: Analyzing the construct of allostatic load in a sample of Mexican-American women.* Poster presentation at the 18th Annual Meeting of the Psychoneuroimmunology Research Society, Chicago, IL.
- Matt, G. E., Brewer, A. L., Sklar, M. (2010). External validity. In P. Peterson, E. Baker, B. McGaw (Eds.), *International encyclopedia of education*, (3rd ed., Vol. 6, pp. 521-527). Oxford, UK: Elsevier.

- Matt, G. E., Fortmann, A. L., Quintana, P. J. E., Zakarian, J. M., Romero, R., Chatfield, D. A., ... Hovell, M. F. (2012). Toward smoke-free rental cars: an evaluation of voluntary smoking restrictions in California. *Tobacco Control*. Epub.
- Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E, Brewer, A. L., Zakarian, J., Romero, R. A., Uribe, A. M., ... Hovell, M. F. (2008, March). *Smoking policies and secondhand smoke in rental cars*. Poster presentation at the 2008 Meeting of the Society for Research on Nicotine and Tobacco, Portland, OR.
- Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E., Brewer, A. L., Romero, R. A., Zakarian, J. M., Aguilar, M. G., ... Hovell, M. F. (2008, October). *Smoking policies and secondhand smoke in rental cars*. Paper presentation at the 136th Annual Meeting of the American Public Health Association, San Diego, CA.
- Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E., Brewer, A. L., Zakarian, J. M., Chatfield, D. A., Uribe, A. M., ... Hovell, M. F. (2007, October). Smoking policies and secondhand smoke in rental cars. Poster presentation at the Tobacco Related Disease Research Program Conference, Sacramento, CA.
- Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E., Fortmann, A. L., Zakarian, J. M., Galaviz, V., Chatfield, D. A., ... Winston, C. (n.d.). The perils of staying in smoking hotels: designated nonsmoking rooms fail to protect nonsmoking hotel guests from exposure to tobacco smoke. Manuscript submitted for publication.
- Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E., Zakarian, J. M., Fortmann, A. L., Romero, R. A., Chatfield, D. A., ... Hovell, M. F. (2012, April). *Thirdhand tobacco smoke in California rental cars and hotel rooms: Limitations of voluntary smoking policies*. Poster presentation at the Tobacco-Related Disease Research Program/California Tobacco Control Program Joint Investigator and Program Directors Conference, Sacramento, CA.
- Matt, G. E., Quintana, P. J. E., Zakarian, J., Fortmann, A. L., Hovell, M., Chatfield, D., & Hoh, E. (2011). When smokers move out and nonsmokers move in: Residential third hand smoke pollution and exposure. *Tobacco Control*, 20(1), 1-3.
- Philis-Tsimikas, A., Fortmann, A. L., Dharkar-Surber, S., Euyoque, J. A., Ruiz, M., Schultz, J., & Gallo, L. C. (n.d.). Dulce mothers: Pilot test of an intervention to reduce type 2 diabetes risk in Latinas following gestational diabetes. Manuscript submitted for publication.
- Philis-Tsimikas, A., Fortmann, A. L., Lleva-Ocana, L., Walker, C., & Gallo, L. C. (2011). Peer-led diabetes education programs in high risk Mexican-Americans improve glycemic control compared to standard approaches: A Project Dulce promotora randomized trial. *Diabetes Care*, 34(9), 1926-1931.

- Philis-Tsimikas, A., Gallo, L. C., Brewer, A. L., Dodgen-Bower, P., & Walker, C. (2009, June). Peer-led diabetes education programs in high risk Mexican-Americans improve glycemic control compared to standard approaches: A Project Dulce promotora study. Poster presentation at the American Diabetes Association's 69th Scientific Sessions, New Orleans, LA.
- Philis-Tsimikas, A., Gilmer, T., Schultz, J., Walker, C., Fortmann, A. L., & Gallo, L. C. (2012). Community created programs: Can they be the basis of innovative transformations in our health care practice? Implications from fifteen years of testing, translating and implementing community-based, culturally appropriate diabetes management programs. *Clinical Diabetes*, 30(4), 156-163.
- Quintana, P. J. E., Matt, G. E., Chatfield, D. A., Brewer, A. L., Aguilar, M. G., & Zakarian, J. M. (2009, November). *Tobacco smoke pollution of rental cars: Air concentrations of nicotine and 3-EP*. Poster presentation at the 137th Annual Meeting of the American Public Health Association, Philadelphia, PA.
- Quintana, P. J. E., Matt, G. E., Chatfield, D., Zakarian, J., Uribe, A, Fortmann, A. L., & Hoh, E. (n.d.). Wipe sampling for nicotine as a marker of third-hand smoke contamination on surfaces in homes, cars, and hotels. Manuscript submitted for publication.
- Quintana, P. J. E., Matt, G. E., Zakarian, J., Fortmann, A. L., Chatfield, D., Hoh, E., ... Hovell, M.F. (2012, October). *Third-hand tobacco smoke contamination and exposure in California hotel rooms*. Poster to be presented at the 140th Annual Meeting of the American Public Health Association, San Francisco, CA.
- Quintero, C. A., Gallo, L. C., & Fortmann, A. L. (2010, August). *Health disparities:* Socioeconomic status and type 2 diabetes risk in Mexican-American women. Paper presentation at the 2010 UCSD Summer Research Conference, San Diego, CA.
- Quintero, C., Gallo, L. C., & Fortmann, A. L. (2011, April). *The impact of socioeconomic status: An increased risk of type 2 diabetes among Latinas*. Poster presentation at the Western Psychological Association Convention, Los Angeles, CA.
- Romero, R. A., Brewer, A. L., Sklar, M., Quintana, P. J. E., & Matt, G. E. (2008, October). *Correlates of nicotine contamination in cars*. Paper presentation at the 136th Annual Meeting of the American Public Health Association, San Diego, CA.
- Ruiz, J. M., Gallo, L. C., Talavera, G., & Fortmann, A. L. (n.d.). Marital status and metabolic syndrome prevalence in the Hispanic Community Health Study/Study of Latinos (HCHS/SOL): Associations and variability by gender and Hispanic/Latino background. Manuscript in progress.

- Shivpuri, S., Gallo, L. C., Espinosa de los Monteros, K., Fortmann, A. L., Talavera, G. A., & Matthews, K. A. (2011, March). Environmental influences on cardiovascular disease risk: Objective versus subjective neighborhood risk characteristics in relation to metabolic syndrome factors in Mexican-American women. Poster presentation at the 69th Annual Scientific Meeting of the American Psychosomatic Society, San Antonio, TX.
- Smith, T.W., Gallo, L.C., Shivpuri, S., & Brewer, A. L. (2011). Personality traits as risk factors for cardiovascular disease. In A. Baum, T. Revenson (Eds.), *Handbook of health psychology* (pp. 375-404), New York, NY: Psychology Press.
- Uribe-Bruce, L., Garcia, M. I., Ruiz, M., Gallo, L. C., Euyoque, J., Gonzalez, P., ...
 Philis- Tsimikas, A. (2012, June). *Genomic health disparities, type 2 diabetes and Mexican-Americans*. Poster presentation at ENDO 2012: The Endocrine Society's 94th Annual Meeting and Expo, Houston, TX.
- Weisbuch, M., Seery, M. D., Brewer, A. L., Felt, L., & Blascovich, J.(2004, January). *The role of social anxiety in challenge and threat: Psychophysiological responses to social interaction.* Poster presentation at the Annual Meeting of the Society for Personality and Social Psychology, Austin, TX.
- Weitzman, O. B., Brintz, C. E., Gonzalez, P., Navas-Nacher, E. L., Youngblood, M., Campbell, S. M., ... Llabre, M. M. (n.d.). Validation of the functional assessment of chronic illness therapy – Spiritual well-being (FACIT-Sp-Ex) across English and Spanish-speaking Hispanic/Latino subgroups from the Hispanic Community Health Study/Study of Latinos (HCHS/SOL). Manuscript in progress.

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

Momentary Social Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure Levels, Reactivity, and Nocturnal Dipping in Mexican-American Women

by

Adelaide Louise Fortmann

Doctor of Philosophy in Clinical Psychology

University of California, San Diego, 2013 San Diego State University, 2013

Professor Linda Gallo, Chair

One potential explanation for the predictive utility of ambulatory blood pressure (BP) monitoring is that it captures BP in the context of social experiences that are relevant to cardiovascular health. The interpersonal circumplex (IPC) is a central component of interpersonal theory that categorizes social experiences along two perpendicular axes: affiliation (friendliness vs. hostility) and control (dominance vs. submissiveness). The present study investigated associations of social interactions and interaction quality with acute ambulatory BP reactivity, mean daytime and nighttime BP, and nocturnal BP dipping in healthy, middle-aged Mexican-American women. Participants (N=260) completed a 36-hour ambulatory BP monitoring assessment; momentary psychosocial experiences were captured via electronic diary. Findings revealed that momentary SBP and DBP were an average of 1.55 and 1.52 mmHg higher (respectively, ps < .001) in the context of a current/recent social interaction relative to observations that did not involve a social interaction. For every additional ~13 social interactions (of any kind), SBP and DBP dipping increased by 0.8% and 1.1%, respectively (ps < .05). For interaction quality, momentary SBP and DBP were an average of 1.31 and 1.00 mmHg higher (respectively, ps < .001) during supportive (i.e., high affiliation) compared to other types of interactions; however, this association was only statistically significant when family member and/or friend was the interaction partner. A cumulative increase of ~9 supportive interactions was associated with a 2.03 mmHg decrease in mean daytime SBP, and 2.20 and 1.28 mmHg decreases in mean nighttime SBP and DBP, respectively (ps < .05). A decrease of ~3 disagreements (i.e., low affiliation) was associated with 1.48 and 1.14 mmHg reductions in mean nighttime SBP and DBP, respectively (ps < .05). Trends were also observed for support and disagreements and greater/lesser nocturnal (DBP) dipping, respectively (ps < .10). No statistically significant associations were observed for ambulatory BP and social experiences characterized by high/low control. This study highlights aspects of the social environment as factors that may shape resilience (via greater interaction frequency, higher levels of support) and risk (via lower interaction frequency, higher levels of

conflict), and thus represent potentially modifiable targets for CVD prevention and management efforts in Latinos.

Chapter 1: Introduction

Momentary Social Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure Levels, Reactivity, and Nocturnal Dipping in Mexican-American Women

Latino and Hispanic (heretofore "Latino") are terms interchangeably used to refer to individuals of "Cuban, Mexican, Puerto Rican, South or Central American, or other Spanish culture or origin regardless of race" (US Census Bureau, 2001). In the US, Latinos represent the largest and fastest growing ethnic minority group (Passel & Cohn, 2008; Pew Hispanic Center, 2011). On the whole, this group experiences disproportionately high rates of various adverse social circumstances [e.g., low socioeconomic status (SES), poor healthcare access, exposure to acculturation and discrimination stress], yet generally exhibits lower rates of mortality and some types of morbidity than their non-Latino White counterparts (Arias, Eschbach, Schauman, Backlund, & Sorlie, 2010; Markides & Eschbach, 2005; Palloni & Arias, 2004). For example, despite the aforementioned (and other) risk factors and barriers to optimal health, Latinos exhibit a lower prevalence of cardiovascular disease (CVD; e.g., hypertension, stroke, coronary heart disease) than non-Latino Whites (Roger et al., 2012). This phenomenon could represent the presence of a health-protective buffer (e.g., culturally-driven behavioral and/or psychosocial processes) against adversity, at least in some Latino subgroups. Few attempts have been made to disentangle the specific source(s) of resilience in this population (Franzini, Ribble, & Keddie, 2001; Markides & Eschbach, 2005; Markides & Eschbach, 2011); however, the social environment represents one potentially important, health-protective resource given the value of personal relationships and family in this culture (Gallo, Penedo, Espinosa de los

1

Monteros, & Arguelles, 2009; Sanchez-Burks, Nisbett, & Ybarra, 2000). The current study begins to address these issues by exploring the associations of social experiences, assessed in everyday life using an ecological momentary assessment (EMA) paradigm, with ambulatory blood pressure (BP) reactivity, average levels, and nocturnal dipping in middle-aged, Mexican-American women.

Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring

Ambulatory BP monitoring involves the assessment of cardiovascular activity under naturalistic conditions, generally over a period of 24 hours or more, using lightweight, noninvasive, automated devices. Ambulatory assessment provides many advantages over clinic or resting BP measurements; it is indicated for ruling out white coat hypertension (i.e., [artificial] elevations attributable to the clinic setting), screening for masked hypertension (i.e., ambulatory, but not clinic BP values in the diagnosable hypertension range), diagnosing borderline hypertension, identifying nocturnal hypertension, and evaluating response to anti-hypertensive treatments (O'Brien et al., 2000). Research has also shown daytime, nighttime, and 24-hr (plus) ambulatory BP averages to have better reliability than clinic BP assessments(Campbell, Ghuman, Wakefield, Wolfson, & White, 2010), with reproducibility estimates increasing progressively with the number of ambulatory measurements and peaking at 24 readings (Trazzi et al., 1991).

A review of outcome studies conducted in patients with treated and untreated hypertension found strong evidence for the clinical usefulness of ambulatory BP in refining cardiovascular risk stratification (Verdecchia, 2000). Higher ambulatory BP has also been linked to impairments in left and right ventricular structure, and diastolic function (Ivanovic, Tadic, & Celic, 2011), with some research reporting stronger relationships between target organ damage (i.e., left ventricular hypertrophy) and ambulatory BP compared to clinic values (Verdecchia, Clement, Fagard, Palatini, & Parati, 1999). Indeed, a growing body of evidence indicates that ambulatory BP measures are better predictors of CVD outcomes than clinic assessments (Dolan et al., 2005; Pickering, Shimbo, & Haas, 2006; Sega et al., 2005). Despite the prognostic value of ambulatory BP, research using these techniques in Latinos is lacking.

Concurrent Momentary Sampling of Daily Experiences and Blood Pressure

One potential explanation for the relative utility of ambulatory monitoring over resting measures is that the former assesses BP in the context of daily experiences that are relevant to cardiovascular health but that may not be reflected in clinic BP readings (Kamarck et al., 2002; Schoenthaler, Schwartz, Cassells, Tobin, & Brondolo, 2010). Daily experiences can be captured using EMA, which involves the repeated sampling of individuals' momentary states in their natural environments (Shiffman, Stone, & Hufford, 2008; Stone & Shiffman, 1994). This technique requires a participant to report what he/she is doing or how he/she is feeling at the *present* moment (via electronic or paper diary), and thus provides a "snap shot" of daily experiences. Ecological momentary assessment improves the ecological validity of measurement, and circumvents several limitations inherent to retrospective self-reporting, including memory distortion and the effects of participants' current state on recall (Kamarck, Shiffman, & Wethington, 2011; Shiffman et al., 2008). In fact, EMA measures have outperformed retrospective selfreport assessments of the same psychosocial constructs (i.e., perceived task demand, social integration) in predicting objective health indicators (Kamarck et al., 2004; Troxel

et al., 2010). These techniques can be used in conjunction with ambulatory BP monitoring to explore the role of daily experiences in CVD risk.

Momentary Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure Reactivity: Within-Person Effects

The nested structure (i.e., repeated measures within individuals) of both EMA and ambulatory BP data provides many options for analysis. First, the longitudinal nature of EMA data can be used to examine temporal sequences of momentary experiences, or to document antecedents and consequences of experiences (Shiffman et al., 2008). When used concurrent with ambulatory BP monitoring, EMA can be used to identify correlates of acute BP fluctuations (i.e., "within-person effects") in the natural environment. Causal models of psychophysiological reactivity have in turn connected exaggerated cardiovascular responses (e.g., to psychosocial challenges) with cardiovascular pathology (Lovallo & Gerin, 2003; Schwartz et al., 2003), and several longitudinal studies (e.g., Carroll, Ring, Hunt, Ford, & Macintyre, 2003; Jennings et al., 2004; Treiber et al., 2003) have confirmed these links (i.e., with subsequent hypertension and other CVD outcomes). Experimental research with animal models has more directly examined cardiovascular reactivity as a pathway to disease, and has identified alterations in sympathoadrenal activation as mechanisms connecting psychosocial stimuli with CVD risk (Manuck, Kaplan, Muldoon, & Adams, 1991). Nonetheless, no study to-date has investigated the associations of daily experiences with acute ambulatory BP reactivity in Latinos.

Cumulative Daily Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure: Between-Person Effects

Ecological momentary assessment data can also be aggregated to obtain a measure of the participant across time (Shiffman et al., 2008), which can then be used to predict between-person differences in ambulatory BP levels -e.g., daytime, nighttime, 24-hour (plus) averages – all of which have demonstrated consistent links with CVD (for a review see Pickering et al., 2006). Notably, research has shown mean daytime systolic blood pressure (SBP) to partially mediate the association between aggregate EMA measures of psychosocial demands (averaged across two, three-day sampling periods) and subclinical CVD, as represented by carotid artery intima-medial thickness (Kamarck et al., 2004). Cumulative daily experiences can also be explored as correlates of nocturnal BP dipping, or the relative decline in nighttime relative to daytime BP levels (O'Brien, Sheridan, & O'Malley, 1988). Blunted dipping (i.e., <10%) is consistently associated with target organ damage (Cuspidi et al., 2001), and CVD events and mortality (Fagard et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2003). In fact, several (though not all; e.g., Tsioufis et al., 2011) studies have shown nocturnal BP dipping to be a better predictor of CVD risk and outcomes than average BP levels (Fagard, Thijs et al., 2008; Ohkubo et al., 2002; Staessen et al., 1999). Despite the demonstrated relevance of BP dipping to CVD, few investigations have studied this indicator in Latinos (Brondolo et al., 2008; Hyman, Ogbonnaya, Taylor, Ho, & Pavlik, 2000). The need for more research in this population is clear. Moreover, the simultaneous use of EMA with ambulatory BP monitoring in Latinos may help identify potentially modifiable factors in the social environment that contribute to the

(paradoxical) resilience exhibited by this population, and/or represent valuable targets for CVD prevention and management efforts.

Social Environment and Cardiovascular Disease

Several aspects of the social environment have been identified as important correlates of cardiovascular health. At the most basic level, research has consistently shown social interaction to have protective effects on health. For instance, social integration has related negatively to ischemic heart disease (Barefoot, Gronbaek, Jensen, Schnohr, & Prescott, 2005) and stroke morbidity (Rutledge et al., 2008), and positively to prognosis following myocardial infarction in previous research (Case, Moss, Case, McDermott, & Eberly, 1992). Research utilizing EMA has reported consistent, momentary increases in ambulatory SBP and diastolic blood pressure (DBP) during periods of not interacting versus not (e.g., Brondolo, Karlin, Alexander, Bobrow, & Schwartz, 1999; Brondolo et al., 2003; Guyll & Contrada, 1998); however, greater social contact frequency, assessed via EMA over a 48-hour period, has predicted reduced CVD risk (i.e., greater nocturnal BP dipping; Troxel et al., 2010).

The social environment may be an especially important source of resiliency for Latinos, given the purported cultural value placed on personal relationships and family in this group (i.e., familismo, simpatía; Gallo et al., 2009; Sanchez-Burks et al., 2000). Conversely, daily social experiences may also represent a source of risk in Latinos, given the potential for minority groups to encounter unique kinds of unfair treatment (e.g., racism or discrimination), and the observed effects of perceived racism and discrimination on cardiovascular health (Brondolo, Love, Pencille, Schoenthaler, & Ogedegbe, 2011; Pascoe & Smart Richman, 2009). Thus in addition to the mere frequency of social interactions, specific *qualities* of interactions may have important implications for health.

Theoretical frameworks, such as the interpersonal model (Horowitz, 2004; Kiesler, 1996; Pincus & Ansell, 2003), are useful in categorizing qualitative aspects of interactions. A key component of the interpersonal model, the *interpersonal circumplex* (IPC; see Figure 1; Kiesler, 1983) classifies social stimuli and responses, and more stable features of individuals' behavior and social environments, along two perpendicular axes: affiliation and control. The affiliation axis is anchored by hostility (cold, quarrelsome) and friendliness (warm, agreeable), while control contrasts dominance (ambitious, dominant) with submissiveness (lazy, submissive). The two traits from the Five-Factor Model of personality (Digman, 1990) that are most relevant to social behavior, extraversion/introversion and agreeableness/antagonism, are rotational equivalents of the IPC affiliation and control axes. The transactional cycle posits that through both covert and overt actions, individuals influence the social behaviors of others in ways that are consistent with the initial actor's personality (see Figure 2; Carson, 1969; Kiesler, 1996). This influence involves correspondence on the IPC affiliation axis (e.g., friendly personalities may evoke support and warmth from others), and reciprocity on the IPC control axis (e.g., dominant personalities generally evoke submissive reactions from others). Thus, the transactional cycle provides a framework for understanding connections between personality and social behavior (Smith, Gallo, Shivpuri, & Brewer, 2011). In addition, prior research has shown that these models provide a useful framework for capturing interpersonal aspects of personality across cultures, including in Latinos (McCrae & Terracciano, 2005; Ortiz et al., 2006).

7



 Figure 1. The interpersonal circumplex. Source: Gallo, L. C.,
 & Smith, T. W. (1999). Patterns of hostility and social support: Conceptualizing psychosocial risk factors as characteristics of the person and the environment. *Journal of Research in Personality, 33*, 281-310.

Several studies have investigated associations of interactions characterized by high/low affiliation and high/low control with cardiovascular health. The vast majority of research that has been conducted to-date has reported protective effects of social support (i.e., high affiliation), variously defined, on CVD risk and outcomes (for reviews see, Barth, Schneider, & von Kanel, 2010; Low, Thurston, & Matthews, 2010; Shaya et al., 2010). Conversely, social environments characterized by relatively lower levels of affiliation have predicted poorer health outcomes. For instance, two recent syntheses of the literature reported consistent, positive associations of perceived discrimination **INDIVIDUAL**



OTHERS IN THE SOCIAL ENVIRONMENT

Figure 2. The transactional cycle. Adapted from: Kiesler, D. J. (1996). *Contemporary interpersonal theory and research: Personality, psychopathology, and psychotherapy*. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons.

9

(Pascoe & Smart Richman, 2009) and racism (Brondolo et al., 2011) with CVD risk indicators and outcomes, including ambulatory BP. A review on the role of control in CVD (Newton, 2009) found that trait dominance (i.e., high control) was positively associated with CVD severity, incidence, and progression; preliminary evidence from two reviewed studies suggested that trait submissiveness (i.e., low control) may be health-protective.

These and other reported associations between cumulative levels of high/low affiliation/control in the social environment (assessed via global, retrospective self-report measures) and CVD may be due, in part, to the influence of the former on daily experiences. In fact, momentary assessments may be more relevant than global measures to understanding the role of interaction quality in health (Kamarck et al., 2004; Troxel et al., 2010). The research reviewed below implemented ecological sampling to examine momentary social experiences characterized by low/high affiliation and control as predictors of acute BP reactivity (i.e., within-person effects) and/or chronic alterations in BP (i.e., between-person effects).

Social interactions characterized by low affiliation have demonstrated Affiliation associations with ambulatory BP in prior research. For instance, Brondolo et al., (1999) and Karlin, Brondolo, and Schwartz (2003) found SBP and DBP to be higher during (or within ten minutes of) a social conflict relative to daily experiences that did not involve conflict. Cumulative levels of interpersonal conflict, assessed via EMA over the course of six days, also predicted significantly higher (6-day) mean SBP in the same healthy adult sample (Kamarck et al., 2002). Momentary perceptions of being treated unfairly or harassed over a 24-hour ecological assessment period also predicted masked hypertension status assessment (Schoenthaler et al., 2010). In the only EMA study to directly investigate associations of affiliative social experiences with ambulatory BP, the main effects of supportive and intimate social interactions were not reported as they were significantly moderated by trait hostility (Vella, Kamarck, & Shiffman, 2008). However, research using global, retrospective measures of affiliation has shown significant inverse associations of perceived social support (Karlin et al., 2003; Piferi & Lawler, 2006) and relationship quality (Grewen, Girdler, & Light, 2005) with mean ambulatory BP, and positive associations between perceived availability of social support and nocturnal BP dipping (e.g., Rodriguez et al., 2008; Spruill et al., 2009). In addition, a self-report measure of support provision related significantly to lower mean ambulatory BP (Piferi & Lawler, 2006).

Control No study to our knowledge has investigated momentary perceptions of control (via EMA) and ambulatory BP associations solely in the context of social interactions. Existing research has shown positive associations between self-report measures of trait dominance (i.e., high control) and BP reactivity during dyadic interactions; however, findings have been observed more consistently in men than women (e.g., Newton, Bane, Flores, & Greenfield, 1999; Newton, Watters, Philhower, & Weigel, 2005). Other studies have shown ambulatory DBP to be higher during instances of low versus high decisional control (not specific to social interactions; Bishop et al., 2003; Kamarck et al., 2002; Kamarck et al., 1998). Notably, in Kamarck et al. (2002), the effect magnitude was smaller for decisional control than for social conflict (reported above), indicating relatively less reactivity associated with general daily experiences characterized by high control compared to social experiences characterized by low affiliation ($\beta = -0.09$ vs. 0.41). Cumulative decisional control has also been linked to between-person differences in mean daytime DBP (Bishop et al., 2003), and in (6-day) mean SBP and DBP (Kamarck et al., 2002), with greater perceived control over time relating to lower BP in both studies.

Moderation by Interaction Partner Observational studies using EMA to track social experiences in the natural environment have reported reduced BP reactivity during interactions with familiar individuals. For instance, in a sample of healthy, African-American and White adults, ambulatory BP was significantly lower during social interactions with one's partner compared to interactions with any other person; partner effects were not mediated by emotional activation, intimacy, or perceived emotional support (Gump, Polk, Kamarck, & Shiffman, 2001). In another study, ambulatory BP was lowest among college students while interacting with family members and spouses, and highest during interactions with less familiar network members (Holt-Lunstad, Uchino, Smith, Olson-Cerny, & Nealey-Moore, 2003). Holt-Lunstad et al. (2003) examined momentary ratings of positive affect, negative affect, self-disclosure, and intimacy as potential mediators of interaction partner effects on BP reactivity; however, all indirect effects were again non-significant. Although the above studies did not identify significant mechanism(s) underlying the observed interaction partner effects, alternative explanations have been proposed. For instance, experimental research conducted in both the laboratory (e.g., Phillips, Gallagher, & Carroll, 2009) and the field (e.g., Phillips, Carroll, Hunt, & Der, 2006) suggests that the presence of a spouse and/or friend(s) attenuates cardiovascular reactivity during stressor exposure (though effects have exhibited significant variability by gender and other factors).

Summary These findings provide preliminary evidence that, in general, ambulatory BP increases during social interactions. When stratified by interaction quality, however, momentary social experiences at opposing ends of the IPC affiliation (i.e., "hostility" versus "friendliness") and control (i.e., "submissiveness" versus "dominance") axes appear to have differential associations with ambulatory BP (positive and negative, respectively for each axis). Further, some studies have reported significant variability in these relationships across interaction partner.

Current Aims

Despite the observed links between social experiences and ambulatory BP, and the utility of ambulatory BP in predicting CVD, research in this area is lacking among Latinos. One of the two studies to our knowledge to examine psychosocial factors and ambulatory BP in Latinos reported an inverse association between a retrospective, selfreport measure of racism and nocturnal BP dipping (Brondolo et al., 2008). However, this investigation was conducted in a multi-ethnic sample and did not utilize EMA to capture *momentary* social experiences. The second study to examine psychosocial factors and ambulatory BP in Latinos to-date (Schoenthaler et al., 2010, presented above) implemented EMA, but also presented findings for a combined sample of Latino and non-Latino Black participants. More research with specific Latino subgroups is needed, especially given the reported variance in the strength and direction of relationships between social experiences and ambulatory BP across other racial/ethnic groups that have been studied more intensively (e.g., Cooper, Ziegler, Nelesen, & Dimsdale, 2009; Troxel et al., 2010). The present study begins to address the aforementioned gaps in the literature by investigating associations of social interactions (Specific Aims 1 and 2) and

interaction quality (classified according to the IPC affiliation and control axes; Specific Aims 3 and 4) with acute ambulatory BP reactivity, mean daytime and nighttime BP, and nocturnal BP dipping in a well-defined, relatively homogeneous Latino subgroup: healthy, middle-aged Mexican-American women residing in the US-Mexico border region in Southern San Diego County. More specifically, this study aims to do the following.

Specific Aim 1: Examine the Within-Person Associations of Social Interactions with Ambulatory BP Reactivity

Hypothesis 1: It was hypothesized that ambulatory SBP and DBP would be *higher* when measured in conjunction with current or recent social interactions relative to observations that did not involve a social interaction.

Specific Aim 2: Examine the Between-Person Associations of Social Interactions with Mean Daytime and Nighttime BP, and Nocturnal BP Dipping

Hypothesis 2: It was hypothesized that individuals reporting a greater number of social experiences would exhibit *lower* mean daytime and nighttime SBP and DBP, and *higher* nocturnal SBP and DBP dipping percentages compared with individuals reporting relatively fewer interactions.

Specific Aim 3: Examine Within-Person Associations of Interaction Quality (i.e., High/Low Affiliation and High/Low Control) with Acute BP Reactivity

Hypothesis 3.1: It was hypothesized that ambulatory SBP and DBP would be *lower* when measured in conjunction with current or recent *high affiliation* social interactions (i.e., [i] receiving or [ii] giving support] relative to observations that did not involve receiving or giving support (respectively).

Hypothesis 3.2: It was hypothesized that ambulatory SBP and DBP would be *higher* when measured in conjunction with current or recent *low affiliation* social interactions (i.e., [i] having a conflict/disagreement, or [ii] being treated unfairly) relative to observations that did not involve having a conflict/disagreement or being treatment unfairly (respectively).

Hypothesis 3.3: It was hypothesized that ambulatory SBP and DBP would be *lower* when measured in conjunction with current or recent *high control* social interactions (i.e., feeling "in charge") relative to observations in which participants did not report feeling "in charge."

Hypothesis 3.4: It was hypothesized that ambulatory SBP and DBP would be *higher* when measured in conjunction with current or recent *low control* social interactions (i.e., feeling "bossed around") relative to observations in which participants did not report feeling "bossed around."

Specific Aim 4: Examine Between-Person Associations of Interaction Quality (i.e., High/Low Affiliation and High/Low Control) with Average Daytime and Nighttime BP, and Nocturnal BP Dipping

Hypothesis 4.1: It was hypothesized that individuals reporting a greater number of *high affiliation* social experiences (i.e., [i] giving support, [ii] receiving support) would exhibit *lower* mean daytime and nighttime SBP and DBP, and *higher* nocturnal SBP and DBP dipping percentages compared with individuals reporting relatively fewer interactions involving giving or receiving support (respectively).

Hypothesis 4.2: It was hypothesized that individuals reporting a greater number of *low affiliation* social experiences (i.e., [i] having a conflict/disagreement, [ii] being
treated unfairly) would exhibit *higher* mean daytime and nighttime SBP and DBP, and *lower* nocturnal SBP and DBP dipping percentages compared with individuals reporting relatively fewer interactions involving a disagreement or unfair treatment (respectively).

Hypothesis 4.3: It was hypothesized that individuals reporting a greater number of *high control* social experiences (i.e., feeling "in charge") would exhibit *lower* mean daytime and nighttime SBP and DBP, and *higher* nocturnal SBP and DBP dipping percentages compared with individuals reporting relatively fewer interactions in which they felt "in charge."

Hypothesis 4.4: It was hypothesized that individuals reporting a greater number of *low control* social experiences (i.e., feeling "bossed around") would exhibit *higher* mean daytime and nighttime SBP and DBP, and *lower* nocturnal SBP and DBP dipping percentages compared with individuals reporting relatively fewer interactions in which they felt "bossed around."

Exploratory Aim: Evaluate Family/Friend Presence during Social Interactions as a Moderator of Interaction Quality-Ambulatory BPAssociations

Hypothesis E1: It was hypothesized that the presence of family and/or friend(s) during a social interaction would significantly moderate associations of interaction quality (i.e., high/low affiliation and high/low control) with ambulatory BP fluctuations (Specific Aim 2), such that acute increases in BP would be relatively *smaller* in magnitude with *family and/or friends* present (versus strangers, acquaintances, or coworkers).

Hypothesis E2: It was hypothesized that family and/or friend presence would significantly moderate associations of interaction quality (i.e., high/low affiliation and

high/low control) with summary BP measures (mean daytime and nighttime BP, nocturnal BP dipping; Specific Aim 4), such that these associations would be relatively *smaller* in magnitude as the number of interactions involving *family and/or friends* increased.

Chapter 2: Methods

Data were collected as part of a larger investigation of cardiovascular risk in healthy, middle-aged Mexican-American women residing near the US-Mexico border in San Diego, CA ("Nuestra Salud" or "Our Health"). A commercial database (Haines and Company, North Canton, OH) was used to generate a list of households with a Latino female resident in the target age range. Telephone and mail procedures were then used to randomly select and recruit participants from this list. To be eligible for enrollment in the parent study, women needed to be Mexican-American, 40-65 years of age, literate, and free of physician-diagnosed major health conditions (e.g., CVD, diabetes, liver and kidney diseases, chronic inflammatory conditions, etc.) and medications with known autonomic effects (e.g., stimulants, steroids, major tranquilizers). A total of 656 women were screened according to the above criteria. Of these, 363 (55.3%) were eligible, 321 (88.4% of eligible women) agreed to participate, and 301 completed sociodemographic and psychosocial questionnaires and ambulatory BP monitoring.

Procedures

Clinical and survey assessments were conducted by trained, bilingual research technicians over the course of two weekday home visits. During the first visit, participants completed self-report measures in their preferred language (Spanish or English) assessing sociodemographic characteristics, psychosocial factors, and health behaviors. The second visit included a fasting blood draw and anthropometric assessment (resting BP, height, weight, waist circumference). Participants were instructed to avoid strenuous exercise and alcohol consumption for at least 24 hours, and to avoid consuming caffeine and tobacco for at least 30 minutes prior to the physical exam. Lastly,

19

participants completed a 36-hour ambulatory BP monitoring assessment; momentary psychosocial experiences were captured during daytime hours via electronic diary. The San Diego State University and the University of California San Diego Institutional Review Boards approved study procedures and all participants provided written informed consent.

Measures

Ambulatory Blood Pressure

Ambulatory BP was assessed over two consecutive days during a typical work week with small noninvasive devices (Spacelabs Model 90217-1Q; Spacelabs, Inc, Tulsa, OK) utilizing oscillometric detection methods that have been shown to meet standards for accuracy and reliability set forth by the Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation (Baumgart & Kamp, 1998). Women were fitted with the monitor and instructed to wear it for a total of 36 hours, removing it only to shower and dress. The monitors recorded SBP and DBP once every 30 minutes during the day and every 60 minutes during sleeping hours (according to participant-reported sleep and wake times), in dynamic inflation mode, and with 1 retry for erroneous readings. Participants were blinded to their readings throughout the assessment period.

Prior to analysis, ambulatory BP data were screened and cleaned consistent with criteria outlined by Marler, Jacob, Lehoczky, and Shapiro (1988). The remaining BP readings served as level-1 outcome values in within-person analyses, and were also used to create level-2 summary BP measures for between-person analyses. In regard to the latter, Hierarchical Linear Modeling (HLM) 6.06 (Scientific Software International, Lincolnwood, IL) with maximum likelihood estimation was used to compute mean

daytime/nighttime SBP and DBP values for each participant, as this approach accounts for clustered data (i.e., repeated measures within individuals). Nocturnal BP dipping was calculated by dividing each participant's nighttime SBP and DBP means by their respective daytime SBP and DBP means; participant-reported sleep and wake times were used to differentiate nighttime from daytime BP values. These values were then subtracted from 1.0 and multiplied by 100 to reflect percent dipping, with higher values indicating larger nighttime decreases in BP relative to daytime values (i.e., greater "dipping").

Electronic Diary

Participants completed an electronic diary within 10 minutes following each daytime ambulatory BP reading using a Palm handheld computer (Palm, Inc.) programmed with a 31-item survey using Pendragon Forms 5.0 Software (Pendragon Software Corporation, Buffalo Grove, IL). Participants were instructed to answer the diary items by touching the appropriate multiple-choice response on the screen of the handheld device with a stylus. Diary items took an average of two to three minutes to complete in total.

Social interactions. Participants were asked to report whether or not they were interacting with someone at the time of the reading (yes/no), and if not, whether a social interaction occurred since the last reading (yes/no). For within-person analyses, these two items were combined into a single, dichotomous, "social interaction" variable to indicate the current *or* recent occurrence of any kind of social interaction (yes = 1; no = 0). This variable was summed within-person to create a level-2 count variable for between-person analyses (i.e., reflecting total social interaction frequency for each participant).

Interaction quality. When participants responded "yes" to indicate a current or recent social interaction they were then asked to complete six additional "interaction quality" items (see Table 1) assessing the extent to which the interaction was consistent with each IPC dimension (0 = not at all, 1 = somewhat, 2 = a lot). Level-1 interaction quality variables were dichotomized (0 = not at all, 1 = somewhat/a lot) for within-person analyses, and summed within person to create six, level-2, count variables for betweenperson analyses (i.e., reflecting the total number of each interaction quality endorsed by each participant).

8	
IPC dimension	Item(s)
Affiliation	
High/friendly	1 Provided help to others
High/mendiy	1. Flovided help to others
	2. Others provided help
Low/hostile	3. Had conflict or disagreement
	4. Felt treated unfairly
Control	
High/dominance	5 Felt in charge
Low/submissive	6. Felt bossed around
High/dominance Low/submissive	5. Felt in charge6. Felt bossed around

Table 1, Items Assessing Interaction Qualities According to Each IPC Dimension

Note. A 3-point response scale was used for each item (0 = not at all, 1 = somewhat, 2 = a lot)

Interaction partner. For each social interaction, participants were also asked to report with whom they were interacting (i.e., spouse, child, parent, other relative, supervisor, coworker, friend, acquaintance, stranger; all yes/no). For within-person analyses, these items were combined to create a dichotomous, level-1, "family/friend"

variable reflecting the presence (coded 1) versus absence (coded 0) of spouse, family member, or friend during each interaction. For between-person analyses, six, level-2, "family/friend presence" count variables were created to indicate the frequency of family and/or friend presence during each qualitative type of interaction - i.e., received support, provided support, disagreement, unfair treatment, bossed around, and in charge.

Level-1/time-varying covariates. The remaining items were designed to assess a variety of factors that can affect BP at the time of assessment, including posture (lying, sitting, standing), temperature (too cold, comfortable, too hot), activity level (no activity, some movement, moderate, strenuous), food intake (yes/no) and substance use (caffeine, alcohol, nicotine, and "other" drugs or medications; all yes/no; (Carels, Sherwood, & Blumenthal, 1998; Janicki & Kamark, 2008; Kamarck et al., 1998). These variables were dummy-coded (unless originally dichotomous) and entered as time-varying covariates to control for fluctuations in ambulatory BP attributable to these extraneous influences.

Data Matching

Participants were instructed to complete the above diary items each time a BP reading was taken during the day to result in ~56 diary entries (i.e., 2 readings per each of the 28 waking hours during the 36-hour monitoring period). Following data collection, BP and diary data were uploaded from the respective devices, and combined in a single data set for analysis. Each diary entry was matched to a BP reading using the timestamp on both devices. Diary entries completed up to three minutes before (e.g., in the case of BP retries) or 10 minutes after a BP reading were "matched" with the respective BP value for analysis.

Level-2/Person-Level Covariates and other Demographic Variables

Variables related to individual differences in ambulatory BP in prior research (e.g., Shapiro et al., 1996; Spruill et al., 2009; Stepnowsky, Nelesen, DeJardin, & Dimsdale, 2004) were included as level-2/person level covariates in HLM: age (in years), smoking status (current regular smoker, 0 = no, 1 = yes), body mass index (BMI; body weight [in kg]/height [in m²]), educational attainment (recoded into six categories for analysis), and total monthly household income (assessed on an ordinal scale in \$500 increments, recoded into six categories for analysis). Analyses also controlled for language of the survey (i.e., Spanish = 0 and English = 1), as a proxy for acculturation. Employment status, insurance coverage, and country of origin are also reported in the current study for sample descriptive purposes.

Statistical Analyses

Analyses were performed using PASW Statistics 18.0 (SPSS, Inc., Chicago IL) and HLM 6.06 (Scientific Software International, Lincolnwood, IL) with maximum likelihood estimation. Model assumptions regarding linearity, normality, independence, and homoscedasticity of errors were assessed graphically and analytically. Descriptive statistics were calculated to describe sample characteristics and study variables. Statistical significance was defined as p < .05; marginally significant findings (p < .10) are also reported due to the incipient status of this research in the Latino population. Specific and Exploratory Aim-related analyses were conducted as outlined below.

Within-Person Associations of Social Interaction (Specific Aim 1) and Interaction Quality (Specific Aim 3) with Ambulatory BP Fluctuations

For within-person analyses, HLM was used to regress repeated BP observations

on the level-1, social interaction variable (Specific Aim 1), and on all level-1, interaction quality variables (received support, provided support, disagreement, unfair treatment, in charge, bossed around; Specific Aim 3). The latter were entered simultaneously to examine the contribution of a given interaction quality to momentary BP while controlling for variability on all other indicators, as it was possible for a single interaction to be characterized by multiple qualities. Systolic BP and DBP were examined as individual outcomes in separate models. All within-person analyses controlled for timevarying (posture, temperature, activity level, and food and drug consumption) and person-level covariates (age, smoking status, BMI, education, income, language). Consistent with the approach outlined by Kamarck et al. (2002), covariates were entered as fixed effects, and predictors were modeled as random coefficients so that individual differences in the magnitude of the latter effects could be determined. All level-1 predictors were participant mean-centered (i.e., centered about the mean for a given individual), whereas level-2 predictors and all covariates were grand-mean centered (i.e., centered about the mean for the sample) upon entry to multi-level models. Analyses investigating within-person effects of interaction quality (Specific Aim 3) were limited to observations in which participants reported the current or recent occurrence of a social interaction (i.e., social interaction variable = 1).

For exploratory within-person analyses, the level-1, family/friend variable was multiplied by each level-1, interaction quality variable to create six "family/friend present-by-interaction quality" interaction terms. Analyses proceeded in HLM as outlined for Specific Aim 3, with the addition of this interaction term and the family/friend variable. This process was repeated for each level-1 outcome, SBP and DBP.

Between-Person Associations of Social Interaction (Specific Aim 2) and Interaction Quality (Specific Aim 4) with Ambulatory BP Summary Measures

SPSS was used to regress each level-2, ambulatory BP outcome variable on the level-2, social interaction frequency variable (Specific Aim 2), and then on each interaction quality variable (received support, provided support, disagreement, unfair treatment, in charge, bossed around - all count variables; Specific Aim 4). In contrast to within-person analyses, the level-2, interaction quality variables were examined in separate models because the relative contribution of each interaction quality to ambulatory BP was not of primary interest. Rather, the goal was to examine how aggregate exposure to each specific type of interaction quality related to mean daytime and nighttime BP and dipping. However, between-person investigations of interaction quality did control for overall social interaction frequency to examine the contributions of specific interaction qualities to ambulatory BP over and above each participant's overall level of social contact. All between-person analyses controlled for the person-level covariates listed above.

For exploratory between-person analyses, each family/friend presence count variable (reflecting the frequency of family and/or friend presence during each qualitative type of interaction - i.e., received support, provided support, disagreement, unfair treatment, bossed around, and in charge) was multiplied by the respective level-2, interaction quality count variable to create six "family/friend presence-by-interaction quality" terms. Analyses proceeded in SPSS as outlined for Specific Aims 2 and 4, with the addition of this interaction term and the family/friend presence count variable. This process was repeated for each level-2 outcome (mean daytime and nighttime BP and dipping).

Chapter 3: Results

Descriptive Statistics

Table 2 displays descriptive statistics for all study variables. Of the N = 301 women who completed self-report measures and ambulatory BP monitoring, n = 2 were excluded because they reported taking medications that can affect BP, n = 1 did not register any valid BP values, n = 8 had < 3 valid nighttime BP values (for the calculation of nocturnal BP dipping), n = 28 registered < 50% compliance (i.e., < 28 lines of valid daytime data that included both a valid BP value and a matched diary entry), and n = 2 reported zero social interactions during the monitoring period. The (total) N = 41 women who were excluded did not differ significantly from the remaining N = 260 participants included in the present analyses on any demographic factor (all *ps*> .10). Study participants ranged in age from 40 to 65 years old (Mean = 49.60 years; SD = 6.48). The majority were married or living with a partner (75%), born in Mexico (74%), and indicated Spanish as their preferred language (58%). Sixty five percent of women reported obtaining at least a high school education, and 60% indicated an annual household income of \$35,000 or greater.

Electronic Diary

The number of (matched) diary entries ranged from 28 to 67 per participant (mean = 47.58; SD = 7.47). Participants reported between one and 53 current or recent (since last cuff inflation) social interactions (Mean = 25.69; SD = 13.06). A friend and/or family member was present during an average of 73.48% (Range 0-100%; SD = 23.18%) of these social interactions. The most frequently reported interaction quality was "provided support" (mean occurrences/participant = 14.59; SD = 9.95); "unfair

Table 2. Descriptive Statistics for	Sociodemograpl	nic, Electronic Diary, and Physiological Val	iables
	N (%)		M (SD)
English as preferred language	110 (42.3)	Electronic Diary Variables ¹	
Born in the United States	67 (25.8)	Total number of diary entries ²	47.58 (7.47)
Married or cohabitating	195 (75.0)	Total number of social interactions	25.69 (13.06)
Educational Attainment		Interaction Quality	
<9 th grade	43 (16.5)	Affiliation	
Some high school (no diploma)	47 (18.1)	Received support	11.78 (9.46)
High school degree or equivalent	32 (12.3)	Provided support	14.59 (9.95)
Some college	82 (31.5)	Disagreement	3.16 (3.44)
Bachelor's degree	41 (15.8)	Unfair treatment	0.80(1.44)
Graduate level degree	15 (5.8)	Control	
Yearly Household Income		In charge	17.87 (12.80)
<\$15,000	25 (9.6)	Bossed around	2.70 (3.94)
			(table continues)

•	2119	7110
ŀ	Š	>
÷		-
	ŝ	3
•	1	1
	č	õ
	C	5
•	5	5
	2	Ē
7	5	7
ļ	,	-
	Ξ	Ⅎ
	ō	3
	5	5
	Ē	Ę
•	5	1
ſ		ſ
	<u>د</u>	2
•	Ę	Ξ
	ç	2
	÷	2
	ď	5
č	T	5
		,
	Ş	2
-	5	Ξ
	5	3
	۴	ł
	č	õ
	3	Ξ
	þ	2
'	۲	5
•	Ì	5
	2	5
ζ	1	2
	۲	=
¢	÷	4
	ç	Ś
•	E	4
	b	ġ
	ţ	3
ż	+	2
	, ,	ר ג
	17F	2
•	ŧ	5
	5	2
	ł	5
	U	Ś
1	4	5
•		-
(Í

Turner of the second of the second seco	unuomograpmo, 1		
\$15,000 – 24,999	38 (14.6)	Ambulatory Blood Pressure	
25,000 - 34,999	42 (16.2)	Number of valid daytime values ³	53.29 (5.53)
335,000 - 49,999	49 (18.8)	Number of valid nighttime values	7.10 (1.69)
\$50,000 - 74,999	50 (19.2)	Daytime SBP (mmHg)	118.63 (11.28)
≥\$75,000	56 (21.5)	Daytime DBP (mmHg)	74.18 (6.74)
Employed for wages (by self or other)	167 (64.2)	Nighttime SBP (mmHg)	102.97 (10.90)
Health insurance coverage	183 (70.4)	Nighttime DBP (mmHg)	62.40 (6.30)
Smoker	25 (9.6)	SBP nighttime dipping (%)	13.08 (5.95)
Body mass index ⁴	28.87 (6.26)	DBP nighttime dipping (%)	15.69 (6.68)
Total N = 260 . Values represent within-person counts.			

Table 2. Descriptive Statistics for Sociodemooraphic Flectronic Diary and Physiological Variables Continued

²Only diary entries that were matched with valid daytime BP values were included. ³Daytime BP means were calculated using all valid daytime BP readings (i.e., including those without a matched diary entry). ⁴Body mass index = weight in kg/height in m2.

treatment" was endorsed least often (mean occurrences/participant = 0.80; SD = 1.44). Within- and between-person correlations among all interaction quality variables are presented in Table 3. At the within-person level, statistically significant, small-to-medium associations were observed for receiving support with providing support (r = 0.29, p < .001) and feeling in charge (r = 0.13, p < .001); providing support and feeling in charge (r = 0.27, p < .001). Having a disagreement covaried with reports of unfair treatment (r = 0.31, p < .001) and feeling bossed around (r = 0.39, p < .001); the latter two interaction qualities were also correlated (r = 0.29, p < .001). At the between-person level, bivariate correlations among all interaction quality (count) variables were positive and statistically significant, ranging from r = 0.22 ("treated unfairly" and "felt in charge") to r = 0.85 ("provided support" and "received support") (all ps < .001; see Table 3).

Between-person associations of demographic factors with interaction quality variables controlled for overall social interaction frequency. Women who were relatively more acculturated [as indicated by English (versus Spanish) as preferred language] reported giving (r = 0.29, p < .001) and receiving support more often (r = 0.18, p < .01), fewer interactions in which they felt bossed around (r = -0.36, p < .001), and a greater number of interactions in which they felt in charge (r = 0.23, p < .001). Women who were older in age reported receiving support more often (r = 0.13, p = .04) than younger participants. Higher educational attainment and yearly household income (respectively) predicted a higher number of interactions that involved support provision (rs = 0.28 and 0.14, ps < .05) and feeling "in charge" (rs = 0.26 and 0.15, ps < .05). In addition, higher education (but not income) predicted greater received support (r = 0.20, p < .01), whereas

Table J. W IIIII-		Survey and a survey	DUVIAL IIIUUIAUUUI AI	IN TIMPI ACTION CHATT	y valiautes
Variable		7	c	4	5
1. Received support					
2. Provided support	0.29** / 0.85**				
3. Disagreement	$0.01 / 0.50^{**}$	0.06** / 0.53**			
4. Treated unfairly	-0.01 / 0.28**	$0.01 \ / \ 0.24**$	0.31** / 0.54**		
5. In charge	0.13** / 0.69**	0.27** / 0.80**	0.04* / 0.46**	-0.01 / 0.22**	
6. Bossed around	0.02 [§] / 0.32**	0.07** / 0.29**	0.39** / 0.52**	0.29** / 0.43**	0.09** / 0.32**

Table 3. Within- and Between-Person Associations among Social Interaction and Interaction Ouality Variables

Note. ** p < .001. * p < .05 and § p < .10. Values represent within-person/between-person bivariate correlations.

higher household income (but not education) was associated with fewer interactions in which participants felt bossed around (r = -0.24, p < .001).

Ambulatory Blood Pressure

Mean daytime and nighttime BP (presented in Table 2) were calculated based on an average of 53.29 (SD = 5.53) and 7.10 (SD = 1.69) valid readings per person, respectively. Average nocturnal BP dipping ranged from -8.99% (i.e., higher mean nighttime versus daytime BP) to 29.62% for SBP (Mean = 13.08%, SD = 5.95) and from -5.92% to 29.97% for DBP (Mean = 15.69%, SD = 6.68%). Approximately 28% (n = 72) and 18% (n = 47) of participants exhibited a non-dipping pattern (i.e., <10% nocturnal decrease) in SBP and DBP, respectively.

Social Experiences and Ambulatory Blood Pressure

Table 4 displays the associations of social interactions and interaction qualities with ambulatory BP. Unstandardized regression coefficients (*B*) are reported for all within-person analyses to illustrate the increase in SBP or DBP (mmHg) associated with a current or recent social interaction (Specific Aim 1) or given interaction quality (Specific Aim 3). Standardized regression coefficients (β) are reported for betweenperson analyses to illustrate the increase in SBP or DBP (mmHg) associated with a one-SD increase in the level-2, social interaction variable (Specific Aim 2) or the given level-2, interaction quality variable (Specific Aim 4).

Social Interaction and Ambulatory Blood Pressure (Specific Aims 1 And 2)

Results from multi-level models indicated that after controlling for time-varying (posture, temperature, activity level, food consumption, drug consumption) and person-level covariates (age, smoking status, BMI, educational attainment, yearly household

	Within-Per	rson Analyses ¹			Between-Pe	rson Analyses ²		
	$\mathbf{B}^{3}[\mathbf{G}]$	€% CI]			β _† [5]	5% CI]		
	Rea	activity	Daytime	e Means	Nighttim	e Means	Nocturna	l Dipping
'ariable	SBP	DBP	SBP	DBP	SBP	DBP	SBP	DBP
ocial interaction ⁵	1.55***	1.52***	0.06	0.61	-0.96	-0.31	0.008*	0.011*
	[1.03;	[1.14; 1.90]	[-1.43; 1.55]	[-0.31; 1.53]	[-2.36; 0.45]	[-1.16; 0.55]	[0.004;	[0.001;
iteraction Quality	2.08]						0.016]	0.019]
High Affiliation								
Received support	1.31***	1.00^{***}	-2.03*	-0.56	-2.20*	-1.28*	0.004	$0.010^{\$}$
	[0.64;	[0.53; 1.47]	[-3.90; -	[-1.71; 0.60]	[-3.95; -	[-2.34; -	[-0.006;	[-0.001;
	1.98]		0.17]		0.44]	0.22]	0.014]	0.022]
Provided support	-0.20	-0.10	-0.37	-0.10	0.23	-0.15	-0.004	0.001
	[-0.89;	[-0.56; 0.36]	[-2.71; 1.96]	[-1.53; 1.34]	[-1.97; 2.43]	[-1.48; 1.19]	[-0.017;	[-0.013;
	0.49]						0.008]	0.015]

witł	
ality v	00
Qui	pin
ion	Dip
ract	rnal
Inte	octu
and	йŊ
ion	, an(
ract	vels
Inte	e Le
cial	time
f So	ight
ns o	N pr
atio	le ar
soci	ytin
e As	Da
g th	rage
inin	Ave
xam	ity,
ls E	ctiv
ode	Rea
ЧW	sure
colle	Press
Conti	I poo
m C	Blc
s frc	tory
sult	bula
I. Ré	Am
ble 4	

Table 4. Results fro Ambulatory Bloo	om Contro od Pressure	lled Models E Reactivity, A	xamining the verage Dayti	Association: me and Nigh	s of Social In ttime Levels,	teraction and I and Nocturna	Interaction Q I Dipping, C	uality with ontinued
Low Affiliation								
Disagreement	0.13	0.14	0.83	0.68	1.48*	1.14^{**}	-0.006	-0.008 [§]
	[-0.73;	[-0.50; 0.78]	[-0.69; 2.36]	[-0.25; 1.62]	[0.05; 2.91]	[0.28; 2.01]	[-0.014;	[-0.017;
	[66.0						0.002]	0.001]
Unfair treatment	0.72	0.85	0.72	0.08	0.81	0.26	-0.002	-0.003
	[-0.87;	[-0.32; 2.02]	[-0.67; 2.10]	[-0.76; 0.92]	[-0.48; 2.10]	[-0.52; 1.04]	[-0.010;	[-0.011;
	2.31]						0.005]	0.005]
High Control In charge	-0.31	0.07	-1.22	-0.70	-0.76	-0.32	-0.002	-0.004
								-
	[-1.05;	[-0.47; 0.61]	[-3.73; 1.30]	[-2.24; 0.85]	[-3.14; 1.62]	[-1.76; 1.12]	[-0.015;	[-0.019;
	0.43]						0.012]	0.012]
Low Control Bossed around	0.06	-0.52	0.96	0.62	0.25	0.39	0.005	0.001
	[-0.84;	[-1.18; 0.14]	[-0.59; 2.50]	[-0.33; 1.56]	[-1.21; 1.71]	[-0.50; 1.27]	[-0.004;	[-0.008;
	0.96]						0.013]	0.011]

35

p < .10. *p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001.

CI = confidence interval. DBP = diastolic blood pressure. SBP = systolic blood pressure.

¹Analyses controlled for time-varying covariates (posture, temperature, activity level, food consumption, drug consumption) and person-level covariates (age, smoking status, body mass index, educational attainment, yearly household income, and preferred language).

²Analyses controlled for person-level covariates only. BP summary values calculated using all available BP data (i.e., BP values with and without matched diary entry)

³Unstandardized regression coefficients (B) reflect the average increase or decrease in BP (in mmHg) associated with a social interaction or the respective interaction quality.

daytime and nighttime BP; in % for nocturnal BP dipping) given a one-standard deviation increase in the respective social ⁴Standardized beta coefficients () reflect the average increase or decrease in the outcome of interest (in mmHg for mean interaction or interaction quality predictor.

did (coded 1) and did not occur (coded 0) (total level-1 N = 12,346); all other analyses were limited to matched diary entries ⁵Analyses involving "any social interaction" included matched diary entries in which a recent or current social interaction during which a recent or current social interaction did occur (total level-1 N = 6,679). The same N=260 participants were included in all analyses income, and language), SBP (B = 1.55, p < .001) and DBP (B = 1.52, p < .001) were higher when measured in conjunction with current or recent social interactions relative to observations that did not involve a current or recent social interaction. With control for person-level covariates, between-person analyses indicated that higher social interaction frequency related to greater nocturnal dipping (SBP: $\beta = 0.008$, p = .047; DBP: $\beta =$ 0.011, p = .02), but was not significantly associated with mean nighttime or daytime BP (all ps > .10).

Interaction Quality and Ambulatory Blood Pressure (Specific Aims 3 And 4)

Analyses investigating interaction quality and ambulatory BP were limited to observations involving a current or recent social interaction, and controlled for the same time-varying and person-level covariates listed above. Results from these analyses are depicted in Table 4. At the within-person level, SBP and DBP were regressed (in separate multilevel models) on all interaction quality variables simultaneously (i.e., received support, provided support, disagreement, unfair treatment, in charge, bossed around). Findings indicated that SBP (B = 1.31, p < .001) and DBP (B = 1.00, p < .001) were higher when measured in conjunction with social interactions that involved receiving support relative to observations that did not involve support receipt. No statistically significant effects were observed for any of the other interaction quality variables (all ps > .05).

Subsequent analyses investigated between-person associations of interaction quality with BP summary measures (see Table 4). Holding overall social interaction frequency constant, participants who reported receiving more support exhibited significantly lower mean daytime SBP (β = -2.03, p = .03), and lower mean nighttime

SBP (β = -2.20, p = .01) and DBP (β = -1.28, p = .02) than those receiving relatively less support. In contrast, participants reporting a greater number of disagreements exhibited higher mean nighttime SBP (β = 1.48, p = .046) and DBP (β = 1.14 p < .01) than those who encountered less conflict. Marginally significant trends were observed for associations of more received support (β = 0.01, p = .07) and fewer disagreements (β = -0.008, p = .09) with greater nocturnal DBP dipping. Providing support, unfair treatment, feeling in charge, and feeling bossed around were not significantly related to any BP mean or nocturnal dipping outcomes.

Family/Friend Presence as a Moderator of Interaction Quality Effects (Exploratory Aim)

The within-person association between receiving support and SBP was significantly moderated by the presence of family and or friend(s) during the interaction (p = .03). All other "family/friend present-by-interaction quality" interaction effects were non-significant. The statistically significant interaction effect was followed up with simple slope analyses investigating the main effects of receiving support on SBP when friends/family were (sub-analysis 1) and were not present (sub-analysis 2). Analyses limited to interactions with friends/family were reduced by N = 3 women who did not report any interactions with friends or family during the monitoring period (remaining level-1 N = 4922; level-2 N = 257); N = 25 women who reported that all interactions involved friends or family were excluded from analyses investigating interaction-BP associations in the absence of friends/family (remaining level-1 N = 1757; level-2 N = 235). Findings indicated that supportive interactions related to higher SBP (versus interactions that did not involve support) when friends and/or family were present (*B* =

1.15 p < .01); however, the support-SBP association was relatively smaller in magnitude and not statistically significant when the supportive exchange occurred in interactions that did not involve friends and/or family (B = 0.27, p = .46).

Subsequent analyses investigated whether the between-person associations of interaction quality were moderated by family/friend presence. No statistically significant "family/friend presence-by-interaction quality" interaction effects were observed (all ps > .10).

Chapter 4: Discussion

This study was the first to explore the role of momentary social experiences in ambulatory BP in a homogeneous Latino sample. In a sample of healthy, middle-aged, Mexican-American women residing near the US-Mexico border in San Diego County, this investigation examined associations of social interactions and interaction qualities with acute BP reactivity and summary measures of ambulatory BP that have demonstrated associations with CVD in prior research (i.e., mean daytime and nighttime BP, nocturnal BP dipping). Analyses revealed that momentary SBP and DBP were an average of 1.55 mmHg and 1.52 mmHg higher (respectively) in the context of a current or recent social interaction relative to observations that did not involve a social interaction; participants with higher overall social interaction frequency also exhibited greater nocturnal BP dipping. Specifically, for every additional ~13 social interactions (of any kind) reported during the monitoring period, SBP and DBP dipping increased by approximately 0.8% and 1.1%, respectively.

In regard to interaction quality, momentary SBP and DBP were an average of 1.31 mmHg and 1.00 mmHg higher (respectively) when measured in conjunction with interactions that involved receiving support compared to those that did not entail support receipt; however, the association between support and SBP was larger (and only statistically significant) when a family member and/or friend was present during the interaction. At the aggregate level, an increase of ~9 supportive interactions was associated with roughly a 2.03 mmHg decrease in mean daytime SBP, and 2.20 mmHg and 1.28 mmHg decreases in mean nighttime SBP and DBP, respectively. A decrease of ~3 disagreements over the monitoring period was associated with 1.48 mmHg and 1.14

40

mmHg reductions in mean nighttime SBP and DBP, respectively. Trends were also observed for support and disagreements and greater/lesser nocturnal (DBP) dipping, respectively. No statistically significant associations were observed for ambulatory BP and social experiences involving support provision, unfair treatment, or feeling in charge or bossed around.

Interpersonal Theory in the Latino Population

Affiliation and control compose the two axes of the IPC, a central component of the interpersonal model. Prior research investigating these IPC dimensions in CVD has suggested protective effects of high affiliation (Barth et al., 2010; Low et al., 2010; Shaya et al., 2010) and deleterious effects of low affiliation on health (Brondolo et al., 2011; Pascoe & Smart Richman, 2009; Schoenthaler et al., 2010). Investigations using EMA to explore the associations of momentary social experiences with ambulatory BP have reported similar patterns (Brondolo et al., 1999; Karlin et al., 2003; Schoenthaler et al., 2010). Previous findings for control have been somewhat less consistent; global, retrospective indicators have exhibited positive associations with CVD severity (Newton, 2009), whereas EMA estimates of perceived momentary control have related negatively to momentary and mean ambulatory BP (Bishop et al., 2003; Kamarck et al., 2002). It was hypothesized that social interactions marked by high affiliation or control would be associated with momentary decreases in ambulatory BP, lower BP averages, and greater nocturnal BP dipping in the present study; the opposite was predicted for low affiliation and low control social experiences.

In this sample of Mexican-American women, high affiliation experiences (i.e., receiving support) were associated with *higher* momentary BP than social experiences

that were not marked by high affiliation (especially in the context of family and/or friends). Cumulatively however, having a greater number of high affiliation (and fewer low affiliation) social experiences appeared health-protective. In contrast, the present study did not lend support for the role of control in ambulatory BP in Mexican-American women. This finding is inconsistent with control-BP associations observed in prior investigations (Bishop et al., 2003; Kamarck et al., 2002; Kamarck et al., 1998); however, as noted previously, these studies did not limit observations to social experiences and were not conducted with Latino participants. Thus, this investigation is indeed the first to describe the role (or lack thereof) of momentary control in social experiences to cardiovascular health in Latinos.

In summary, this study provides preliminary evidence for the relevance of social interactions, and in particular, interactions marked by high and low affiliation (but not high/low control), to ambulatory BP in Mexican-American women. Findings highlight these particular aspects of the social environment as factors that may shape resilience (via greater interaction frequency, higher levels of support) and risk (via lower interaction frequency, higher conflict/disagreements) in this population. For instance, social interaction frequency and high affiliation experiences may form part of the health-protective buffer against social adversity that has been observed previously in Latinos (Arias et al., 2010; Markides & Eschbach, 2005; Palloni & Arias, 2004); however, this hypothesis was not directly examined in this study. Nonetheless, given the purported emphasis on personal relationships and family in the Latino culture, it follows that the social environment holds potential implications for cardiovascular health in this group (Gallo et al., 2009; Sanchez-Burks et al., 2000). Latinos (as a whole) are believed to

embrace a set of shared cultural values of purported relevance to mental and physical well-being (e.g., allocentrism, familism, simpatia; Marin & Marin, 1991). *Simpatia* represents the desire for pleasant and non-confrontational social interactions, while *allocentrism* and *familism* reflect a collective view in which the needs of the group or family are given precedence over those of the individual; strong attachments to family are emphasized. Prior research examining cross-cultural differences in related personality dimensions showed Mexico to rank 32nd out of 53 cultures on the Individualism dimension; the US ranked first (Hofstede, 2001). In addition, Mexico and the US ranked fifth and 38th respectively on the Power Distance Dimension, suggesting relatively greater acceptance of unequal power and status in Mexican culture (Hofstede, 2001). Taken together, these cultural values and related personality dimension rankings indeed corroborate the observed roles of social integration and high/low affiliation, but not social control, in the cardiovascular health of Mexican-American women.

Potential Mechanisms Linking Social Experiences with Ambulatory Blood Pressure

Although the present study did not investigate mediation, a variety of physiological mechanisms, health behaviors, and psychosocial risk factors may contribute to the observed associations between momentary social experiences and ambulatory BP. The research reviewed below highlights potential underlying mechanisms that should be considered in future (longitudinal) research exploring indirect pathways.

Physiological Mechanisms

As part of the stress or "fight-or-flight" response, stimuli in the environment (e.g., stressors) activate the sympathetic nervous and neuroendocrine (hypothalamic-pituitary-

adrenal [HPA] axis) systems. In this process, epinephrine (adrenaline) and norepinephrine (noradrenaline) are released by the adrenal medulla, which leads to physiological arousal – e.g., increased heart rate, constricted blood vessels, and elevated blood pressure. The hypothalamus also releases corticotropin-releasing factor, which triggers the release of adrenocorticotropin hormone (ACTH). In turn, ACTH stimulates cortisol production and secretion. The reactivity hypothesis (Lepore, 1998) links elevated physiological reactivity with higher risk for CVD development and progression. However, research has shown that the social network (particularly through the provision of support) can be health-protective by buffering neuroendocrine and sympathetic nervous system responses to stress (Southwick, Vythilingam, & Charney, 2005; Uchino, Cacioppo, & Kiecolt-Glaser, 1996). The cardiovascular reactivity that occurred in the context of interacting (versus not) in the present study is to be expected, given the physiological activation associated with talking (Kamarck et al., 2002). However, because the support-BP reactivity associations were observed in separate analyses that were limited to social interactions only (and thus essentially controlled for the influence of talking on BP), it was indeed surprising that ambulatory BP was *higher* when measured in conjunction with social interactions that involved support versus those that did not. Although these analyses controlled for other qualities of social interactions and several relevant time-varying covariates (i.e., posture, temperature, activity level, food consumption, drug consumption), they did not take other potential explanations for the support-related BP increases into account. For instance, perhaps the reason for which one was receiving support (e.g., stress, emotional distress), as opposed to the support itself, contributed to the significant increase in ambulatory BP. Previous research has

consistently shown ambulatory BP to be higher during daily experiences of psychosocial stress assessed via EMA (e.g., task demand, decisional control, negative affect, arousal, conflict; for a review see Kamarck et al., 2005). If receiving support was indeed a proxy for stress in this study, one would expect BP reactivity to have been even greater if support was not available to buffer the stress-related physiological response. Nonetheless, without directly accounting for momentary levels of psychosocial stress, this proxy explanation is merely speculative.

Also contrary to a priori hypotheses, the support-SBP association was significantly *larger* in magnitude (and only statistically significant) in the presence of family and/or friends. This finding is inconsistent with prior research suggesting a buffering effect of familiar individuals on the association between social experiences and cardiovascular reactivity (Gump et al., 2001; Holt-Lunstad et al., 2003). It has been posited that, because interactions with unfamiliar individuals occur less frequently and involve greater uncertainty than those with family or friends, the former are more likely to be associated with a defense reaction (Julius, 1995) or hypervigilance (Gump & Matthews, 1998), thus resulting in heightened BP reactivity (Gump et al., 2001). However, the opposite was observed in this sample of Mexican-American women. Additional research that looks more closely at the specific content or context of social interactions, or their emotional sequelae might provide greater insight into the current findings.

Physiological mechanisms may also underlie associations of social experiences with average BP levels and nocturnal BP dipping. For instance, research shows that chronic stress combined with low social support may affect health via prolonged

sympathetic activation (Uchino, 2006), and thus, reduced "recovery" (e.g., blunted nocturnal BP decline). Ozbay et al. (2007) go further to describe resilience to stress as "an ability to keep the HPA axis and noradrenergic activity within an optimal range during stress exposure and terminate the stress response once the stressor is no longer present" (p. 36). In fact, evidence suggests that higher nighttime BP and reduced BP dipping may be a product of an *imbalance* between sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous system activity – in particular, the failure to shift from a sympathetic to parasympthetic tone during sleep (Kanbay, Turgut, Uyar, Akcay, & Covic, 2008). More specifically, research has shown the nondipping pattern to be associated with decreased parasympathetic nervous system activity (Nakano et al., 2001), increased sympathetic nervous system activity, and higher levels of epinephrine and norepineprhine during the night (Sherwood et al., 2011; Sherwood, Steffen, Blumenthal, Kuhn, & Hinderliter, 2002). Thus, whereas momentary social interactions (perhaps due to the influence of talking on cardiovascular activity) and momentary support receipt (perhaps as a proxy for stress) were both associated with acute increases in ambulatory BP, the cumulative effects of social interactions, and receiving support in particular, predicted healthier BP patterns in the present sample - perhaps through one or more of the mechanisms described above (e.g., expedited termination of the physiological stress response; facilitation of sympathetic-parasympathetic shift). Given the research reviewed above, it also follows that cumulative levels of conflict/disagreement predicted the opposite pattern - i.e., higher mean nighttime BP.

Health Behaviors and Psychosocial Risk Factors

A variety of BP-relevant health behaviors may contribute to the associations

between social experiences and ambulatory BP. Specifically, prior research has shown greater social integration and support, and lower levels of conflict to predict higher physical activity levels (Jonsson, Rosengren, Dotevall, Lappas, & Wilhelmsen, 1999; Oka, King, & Young, 1995; Shankar, McMunn, Banks, & Steptoe, 2011) and healthier dietary patterns (Eng, Kawachi, Fitzmaurice, & Rimm, 2005; Harrington et al., 2011). In turn, significant associations have been observed between these health behaviors and lower mean ambulatory BP (for a review see Whelton, Chin, Xin, & He, 2002) and greater nocturnal BP dipping (Agarwal & Light, 2010; Leary, Donnan, MacDonald, & Murphy, 2000; Park, Jastremski, & Wallace, 2005; Wilson, Sica, & Miller, 1999). Further, it is likely that exercise and diet affect BP via their association with obesity, since greater adiposity is consistently associated with greater ambulatory BP (and lesser BP dipping) in lean and overweight adults and children (for a review see Ben-Dov & Bursztyn, 2009). Lower levels of social support and integration, and higher perceived isolation (i.e., loneliness) have also been linked with reduced sleep quality and quantity (Costa, Ceolim, & Neri, 2011; Runeson, Lindgren, & Wahlstedt, 2011; Vitaliano et al., 2002), and a greater likelihood of smoking (Shankar et al., 2011; Vaananen, Kouvonen, Kivimaki, Pentti, & Vahtera, 2008), all of which in turn predict higher mean BP and reduced BP dipping (Campbell, Key, Ireland, Bacon, & Ditto, 2008; Henskens et al., 2011; Huang et al., 2011; Loredo, Nelesen, Ancoli-Israel, & Dimsdale, 2004; Matthews et al., 2008; Morillo, Amato, & Cendon Filha, 2006). It is also possible that higher social contact frequency, greater support, and fewer disagreements predict more optimal values on BP summary measures by preventing or reducing the severity of a variety of psychosocial risk factors (e.g., depression, anxiety, hostility) that in turn predict higher

BP and/or a non-dipping pattern (Hamer et al., 2012; Kario, Schwartz, Davidson, & Pickering, 2001; Ma, Kong, Qi, & Wang, 2008) at least in part via associations with many of the above-mentioned health behaviors (e.g., sleep; Grano, Vahtera, Virtanen, Keltikangas-Jarvinen, & Kivimaki, 2008; Mezick et al., 2010; Spira, Stone, Beaudreau, Ancoli-Israel, & Yaffe, 2009).

Implications

In addition to exhibiting improved reliability (Campbell et al., 2010; Trazzi et al., 1991), ambulatory BP averages and nocturnal dipping have been found to be better predictors of CVD outcomes than resting clinic BP assessments (Dolan et al., 2005; Pickering et al., 2006; Sega et al., 2005), with some studies indicating BP dipping to have the best prognostic utility of the summary measures (Fagard, Thijs et al., 2008; Ohkubo et al., 2002; Staessen et al., 1999). In fact, Ohkubo et al. found that a 5% increase in nocturnal BP dipping was associated with an approximately 20% lower risk of cardiovascular mortality. Drawing on these findings, the improvements in BP dipping associated with an increase of ~13 social interactions (of any kind) in the present study translate to a relative risk reduction of roughly 3 to 8% for cardiovascular mortality. For average BP levels, the most consistent findings were observed for mean nighttime SBP and DBP in the present sample. Notably, several longitudinal studies have found mean nighttime BP to be a better predictor of CVD risk than daytime or 24-hour averages (Ben-Dov et al., 2007; Dolan et al., 2005; Fagard, Celis, et al., 2008; Hansen et al., 2011; Kikuya et al., 2005). The reductions in mean nighttime SBP and DBP (associated with an increase of ~ 9 high affiliation or ~ 2 low affiliation social experiences) in the current

study equate to an approximate 3.5 to 6% reduction in cardiovascular risk based on estimates from previous research (Hermida, Ayala, Mojon, & Fernandez, 2011).

As depicted by these estimates of clinical relevance, the social environment represents an important consideration in hypertension screening and treatment. Social experiences may play a particularly central role in the cardiovascular health of groups that generally emphasize and value supportive, social relationships (e.g., Latinos). Identifying potentially modifiable risk factors for elevated BP and blunted dipping can help identify targets for programs aiming to reduce risk in healthy individuals and improve outcomes in those with diagnosed CVD. Disentangling the factor(s) that contribute to the associations of social experiences with ambulatory BP (e.g., physiological mechanisms, health behaviors, psychosocial risk factors) would serve to further tailor these intervention efforts. In addition to exploring mechanisms, investigations are needed to explore the stability of social experience-ambulatory BP associations across a variety of participant characteristics. In particular, research has shown associations of high/low affiliation experiences with ambulatory BP to be moderated by trait hostility levels. To illustrate, trait hostility moderated the effects of hostile interactions on DBP reactivity, such that increases in negative interaction intensity was associated with increases in DBP for participants with high, but not low, hostility (Brondolo et al., 2003). Similarly, research has shown ambulatory BP to increase significantly during low affiliation (i.e., "potentially quarrelsome") social interactions among participants with high, but not low trait hostility (Brondolo et al., 2009; Enkelmann et al., 2005). In another study, social interactions rated as "supportive" (i.e., high affiliation) corresponded to increases in ambulatory BP among high- but not lowhostile individuals, whereas "intimate" interactions were associated with decreases in ambulatory BP among low-hostile individuals (only) (Vella et al., 2008). Findings may also vary significantly across demographic subgroups. Findings from Troxel et al. (2010) showed the link between social contact frequency (assessed via EMA) and nocturnal BP dipping to be significantly stronger among African-American, relative to White participants (Troxel et al., 2010). Studies using traditional self-report measures of social experiences have also reported significant variability in associations with ambulatory BP across ethnic (e.g., Black and White participants; Cooper et al., 2009) and gender groups (e.g., Spruill et al. 2009). These and other findings suggest that more investigations are needed to further explore these relationships in homogeneous samples, or in heterogeneous samples of sufficient size to permit subgroup analyses. Studies that combine heterogeneous groups for analysis, or that do not consider race/ethnicity, gender, and/or age as potential moderators may report findings that mask important subgroup differences. Furthermore, the use of EMA in these studies is preferred whenever feasible, as measuring social experiences "in vivo" may indeed provide a more accurate picture of how social relationships and interactions shape cardiovascular morbidity and mortality (Troxel et al., 2010).

Limitations

The current study provides novel information about the roles of social experiences in ambulatory BP in an understudied population. However, findings should be considered in light of the following limitations. First, the cross-sectional design precludes causal conclusions; additional (prospective) research is needed to determine whether these social experiences indeed *lead* to more optimal BP patterns, and whether modifying these

factors affects ambulatory BP over time. Second, because previous research has shown normotensive individuals to exhibit smaller BP responses to psychosocial phenomena than hypertensive individuals (Georgiades, Lemne, de Faire, Lindvall, & Fredrikson, 1996), range restriction may have limited our ability to detect associations between some social experiences and ambulatory BP in this sample of healthy (i.e., free of physiciandiagnosed major health conditions, including hypertension), middle-aged women. Third, our ability to observe statistically significant, within-person effects in simple slope models (Exploratory Aims) may have been limited by the reduced (sub)sample sizes in stratified analyses. Reliance on a single night of ambulatory monitoring (and therefore, a reduced number of nighttime BP values), and on self-reported sleep and wake times rather than an objectively quantified indicator of sleep (e.g., actigraphy) are additional limitations, which may have introduced error differentiating nighttime from daytime BP values, and in calculating nocturnal BP dipping levels. Further, although EMA provides many advantages over retrospective, self-report surveys (Kamarck et al., 2011; Shiffman et al., 2008), one disadvantage is that EMA items must be relatively small in quantity and short in length to avoid undue participant burden and significant disruptions in daily activities. As a result, the amount of detail that can be ascertained about daily experiences is limited. Obtaining additional information about the *type*(s) of support (e.g., emotional, tangible, informational) and/or conflict that are most relevant to health would help to narrow the focus of psychosocial interventions targeting correlates of CVD. Further, it was speculated that the acute BP increases that were observed in the context of receiving support may be attributable to factors that were not accounted for by the present study (e.g., the reason for which one was provided with support); however, future studies are

needed to confirm or refute this hypothesis. Investigating general mechanisms (e.g., physiological, behavioral, psychosocial) was also beyond the scope of this paper, but is an important direction for future (longitudinal) research. Lastly, these findings should be interpreted in the context of sample characteristics (i.e., Mexican-American women residing near the US-Mexico border), and may not be generalizable to other segments of the Latino population.

Conclusions

Despite these limitations, this study represents an important contribution to the literature. Specifically, this investigation was the first to examine the role of social experiences, assessed via an EMA paradigm, in ambulatory BP in a homogeneous Latino sample. Consistent with previous research conducted in other populations (Brondolo et al., 1999; Brondolo et al., 2003; Guyll & Contrada, 1998), ambulatory BP was significantly higher in the context of a current or recent social interaction relative to observations that did not involve an interaction; participants with higher overall social interaction frequency also exhibited greater nocturnal BP dipping. Qualitative aspects of social experiences, especially affiliation, also related to BP in this sample of Mexican-American women. The role of affiliation in the cardiovascular activity of this group is not surprising, given the centrality of extended family and other supportive social relationships the Latino population on the whole. Taken together, findings suggest that social contact and support may contribute to some of the better-than-expected CVD outcomes in this group. Further, these features of the social environment are important considerations for hypertension screening and treatment. However, additional research is needed to corroborate these findings in this relatively understudied population. Potential
mediators (e.g., physiological, behavioral, psychosocial) and moderators (e.g., age, gender, race/ethnicity, ethnic subgroup, hostility) of the associations between social experiences and ambulatory BP also warrant attention in future studies.

References

- Agarwal, R., & Light, R. P. (2010). Physical activity is a determinant of circadian blood pressure variation in chronic kidney disease. *American Journal of Nephrology*, 31(1), 15-23. doi:10.1159/000252878
- Arias, E., Eschbach, K., Schauman, W. S., Backlund, E. L., & Sorlie, P. D. (2010). The Hispanic mortality advantage and ethnic misclassification on US death certificates. *American Journal of Public Health*, 100(S1), S171-S177. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2008. 135863
- Barefoot, J. C., Gronbaek, M., Jensen, G., Schnohr, P., & Prescott, E. (2005). Social network diversity and risks of ischemic heart disease and total mortality: Findings from the Copenhagen City Heart Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 161(10), 960-967. doi:10.1093/aje/kwi128
- Barth, J., Schneider, S., & von Kanel, R. (2010). Lack of social support in the etiology and the prognosis of coronary heart disease: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 72(3), 229-238. doi:10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181d01611
- Baumgart, P., & Kamp, J. (1998). Accuracy of the SpaceLabs Medical 90217 ambulatory blood pressure monitor. *Blood Pressure Monitoring*, *3*(5), 303-307.
- Ben-Dov, I. Z., & Bursztyn, M. (2009). Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring in childhood and adult obesity. *Current Hypertension Reports*, 11(2), 133-142. doi:10.1007/s11906-009-0024-7

Ben-Dov, I. Z., Kark, J. D., Ben-Ishay, D., Mekler, J., Ben-Arie, L., & Bursztyn, M. (2007). Predictors of all-cause mortality in clinical ambulatory monitoring: Unique aspects of blood pressure during sleep. *Hypertension*, 49(6), 1235-1241. doi:10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.107.087262

- Bishop, G. D., Enkelmann, H. C., Tong, E. M., Why, Y. P., Diong, S. M., Ang, J., & Khader, M. (2003). Job demands, decisional control, and cardiovascular responses. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 8(2), 146-156. doi:10.1037/1076-8998.8.2.146
- Brondolo, E., Grantham, K. I., Karlin, W., Taravella, J., Mencia-Ripley, A., Schwartz, J. E., ... Contrada, R. J. (2009). Trait hostility and ambulatory blood pressure among traffic enforcement agents: The effects of stressful social interactions. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 14(2), 110-121. doi:10.1037/a0014768

- Brondolo, E., Karlin, W., Alexander, K., Bobrow, A., & Schwartz, J. (1999). Workday communication and ambulatory blood pressure: Implications for the reactivity hypothesis. *Psychophysiology*, 36(1), 86-94.
- Brondolo, E., Libby, D. J., Denton, E. G., Thompson, S., Beatty, D. L., Schwartz, J., ... Gerin, W. (2008). Racism and ambulatory blood pressure in a community sample. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 70(1), 49-56. doi:PSY.0b013e31815ff3bd
- Brondolo, E., Love, E. E., Pencille, M., Schoenthaler, A., & Ogedegbe, G. (2011).
 Racism and hypertension: A review of the empirical evidence and implications for clinical practice. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 24(5), 518-529. doi:10.1038/ajh.2011.9
- Brondolo, E., Rieppi, R., Erickson, S. A., Bagiella, E., Shapiro, P. A., McKinley, P., & Sloan, R. P. (2003). Hostility, interpersonal interactions, and ambulatory blood pressure. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 65(6), 1003-1011. doi:10.1097/01.PSY.0000097329.53585.A1
- Campbell, P., Ghuman, N., Wakefield, D., Wolfson, L., & White, W. B. (2010). Longterm reproducibility of ambulatory blood pressure is superior to office blood pressure in the very elderly. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 24(11), 749-754. doi:10.1038/jhh.2010.8
- Campbell, T. S., Key, B. L., Ireland, A. D., Bacon, S. L., & Ditto, B. (2008). Early socioeconomic status is associated with adult nighttime blood pressure dipping. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, *70*(3), 276-281. doi:PSY.0b013e3181647e30
- Carels, R. A., Sherwood, A., & Blumenthal, J. A. (1998). Psychosocial influences on blood pressure during daily life. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 28(2), 117-129.
- Carroll, D., Ring, C., Hunt, K., Ford, G., & Macintyre, S. (2003). Blood pressure reactions to stress and the prediction of future blood pressure: Effects of sex, age, and socioeconomic position. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 65(6), 1058-1064. doi:10.1097/01.PSY.0000097330.58739.26
- Carson, R. C. (1969). Interaction concepts of personality. Oxford, UK: Aldine.
- Case, R. B., Moss, A. J., Case, N., McDermott, M., & Eberly, S. (1992). Living alone after myocardial infarction. Impact on prognosis. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 267(4), 515-519.
- Cooper, D. C., Ziegler, M. G., Nelesen, R. A., & Dimsdale, J. E. (2009). Racial differences in the impact of social support on nocturnal blood pressure. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 71(5), 524-531. doi:PSY.0b013e31819e3a93

- Costa, S. V., Ceolim, M. F., & Neri, A. L. (2011). Sleep problems and social support: Frailty in a Brazilian Elderly Multicenter study. *Revista Latino-Americana de Enfermagem, 19*(4), 920-927. doi:10.1590/S0104-11692011000400010
- Cuspidi, C., Macca, G., Sampieri, L., Fusi, V., Severgnini, B., Michev, I., ... Zanchetti, A. (2001). Target organ damage and non-dipping pattern defined by two sessions of ambulatory blood pressure monitoring in recently diagnosed essential hypertensive patients. *Journal of Hypertension*, 19(9), 1539-1545.
- Digman, J. M. (1990). Personality structure: Emergence of the five-factor model. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *41*, 417-440.
- Dolan, E., Stanton, A., Thijs, L., Hinedi, K., Atkins, N., McClory, S., ... O'Brien, E. (2005). Superiority of ambulatory over clinic blood pressure measurement in predicting mortality: The Dublin outcome study. *Hypertension*, 46(1), 156-161. doi:10.1161/01.HYP.0000170138.56903.7a
- Eng, P. M., Kawachi, I., Fitzmaurice, G., & Rimm, E. B. (2005). Effects of marital transitions on changes in dietary and other health behaviours in US male health professionals. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, *59*(1), 56-62. doi:10.1136/jech.2004.020073
- Enkelmann, H. C., Bishop, G. D., Tong, E. M., Diong, S. M., Why, Y. P., Khader, M., & Ang, J. (2005). The relationship of hostility, negative affect and ethnicity to cardiovascular responses: An ambulatory study in Singapore. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 56(2), 185-197. doi:10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2004.12.003
- Fagard, R. H., Celis, H., Thijs, L., Staessen, J. A., Clement, D. L., De Buyzere, M. L., & De Bacquer, D. A. (2008). Daytime and nighttime blood pressure as predictors of death and cause-specific cardiovascular events in hypertension. *Hypertension*, 51(1), 55-61. doi:10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.107.100727
- Fagard, R. H., Thijs, L., Staessen, J. A., Clement, D. L., De Buyzere, M. L., & De Bacquer, D. A. (2008). Prognostic significance of ambulatory blood pressure in hypertensive patients with history of cardiovascular disease. *Blood Pressure Monitoring*, 13(6), 325-332. doi:10.1097/MBP.0b013e32831054f5
- Fagard, R. H., Thijs, L., Staessen, J. A., Clement, D. L., De Buyzere, M. L., & De Bacquer, D. A. (2009). Night-day blood pressure ratio and dipping pattern as predictors of death and cardiovascular events in hypertension. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 23(10), 645-653. doi:10.1038/jhh.2009.9
- Franzini, L., Ribble, J. C., & Keddie, A. M. (2001). Understanding the Hispanic paradox. *Ethnicity & Disease*, 11(3), 496-518.

- Gallo, L. C., Penedo, F. J., Espinosa de los Monteros, K., & Arguelles, W. (2009). Resiliency in the face of disadvantage: Do Hispanic cultural characteristics protect health outcomes? *Journal of Personality*, 77(6), 1707-1746. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6494.2009.00598.x
- Gallo, L. C., & Smith, T. W. (1999). Patterns of hostility and social support: Conceptualizing psychosocial risk factors as characteristics of the person and the environment. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 33, 281-310.
- Georgiades, A., Lemne, C., de Faire, U., Lindvall, K., & Fredrikson, M. (1996). Stressinduced laboratory blood pressure in relation to ambulatory blood pressure and left ventricular mass among borderline hypertensive and normotensive individuals. *Hypertension*, 28(4), 641-646.
- Grano, N., Vahtera, J., Virtanen, M., Keltikangas-Jarvinen, L., & Kivimaki, M. (2008). Association of hostility with sleep duration and sleep disturbances in an employee population. *International Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 15(2), 73-80. doi:10.1080/10705500801929510
- Grewen, K. M., Girdler, S. S., & Light, K. C. (2005). Relationship quality: Effects on ambulatory blood pressure and negative affect in a biracial sample of men and women. *Blood Pressure Monitoring*, *10*(3), 117-124.
- Gump, B. B., & Matthews, K. A. (1998). Vigilance and cardiovascular reactivity to subsequent stressors in men: A preliminary study. *Health Psychology*, 17(1), 93-96.
- Gump, B. B., Polk, D. E., Kamarck, T. W., & Shiffman, S. M. (2001). Partner interactions are associated with reduced blood pressure in the natural environment: Ambulatory monitoring evidence from a healthy, multiethnic adult sample. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 63(3), 423-433.
- Guyll, M., & Contrada, R. J. (1998). Trait hostility and ambulatory cardiovascular activity: Responses to social interaction. *Health Psychology*, 17(1), 30-39.
- Hamer, M., Frasure-Smith, N., Lesperance, F., Harvey, B. H., Malan, N. T., & Malan, L. (2012). Depressive symptoms and 24-hour ambulatory blood pressure in Africans: The SABPA study. *International Journal of Hypertension, 2012*, 1-6. doi:10.1155/2012/426803
- Hansen, T. W., Li, Y., Boggia, J., Thijs, L., Richart, T., & Staessen, J. A. (2011). Predictive role of the nighttime blood pressure. *Hypertension*, 57(1), 3-10. doi:10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.109.133900

- Harrington, J., Fitzgerald, A. P., Layte, R., Lutomski, J., Molcho, M., & Perry, I. J. (2011). Sociodemographic, health and lifestyle predictors of poor diets. *Public Health Nutrition*, 14(12), 2166-2175. doi:10.1017/S136898001100098X
- Henskens, L. H., van Boxtel, M. P., Kroon, A. A., van Oostenbrugge, R. J., Lodder, J., & de Leeuw, P. W. (2011). Subjective sleep disturbance increases the nocturnal blood pressure level and attenuates the correlation with target-organ damage. *Journal of Hypertension*, 29(2), 242-250.
- Hermida, R. C., Ayala, D. E., Mojon, A., & Fernandez, J. R. (2011). Influence of time of day of blood pressure-lowering treatment on cardiovascular risk in hypertensive patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care, 34*(6), 1270-1276. doi:10.2337/dc11-0297
- Hofstede, G. (2001). Culture's consequences, comparing values, behaviors, institutions, and organizations across nations (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Holt-Lunstad, J., Uchino, B. N., Smith, T. W., Olson-Cerny, C., & Nealey-Moore, J. B. (2003). Social relationships and ambulatory blood pressure: Structural and qualitative predictors of cardiovascular function during everyday social interactions. *Health Psychology*, 22(4), 388-397.
- Horowitz, L. M. (2004). *Interpersonal foundations of psychopathology*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Huang, Y., Mai, W., Hu, Y., Wu, Y., Song, Y., Qiu, R., ... Kuang, J. (2011). Poor sleep quality, stress status, and sympathetic nervous system activation in nondipping hypertension. *Blood Pressure Monitoring*, 16(3), 117-123. doi:10.1097/MBP.0b013e328346a8b4
- Hyman, D. J., Ogbonnaya, K., Taylor, A. A., Ho, K., & Pavlik, V. N. (2000). Ethnic differences in nocturnal blood pressure decline in treated hypertensives. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 13(8), 884-891. doi:S0895-7061(00)00279-X
- Ivanovic, B. A., Tadic, M. V., & Celic, V. P. (2011). To dip or not to dip? The unique relationship between different blood pressure patterns and cardiac function and structure. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 27(1), 62-70. doi:10.1038/jhh.2011.83
- Janicki, D. J., & Kamark, T. W. (2008). Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. In L. Luecken & L. C. Gallo (Eds.), *Handbook of physiological research methods in health psychology* (pp. 159-182). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

- Jennings, J. R., Kamarck, T. W., Everson-Rose, S. A., Kaplan, G. A., Manuck, S. B., & Salonen, J. T. (2004). Exaggerated blood pressure responses during mental stress are prospectively related to enhanced carotid atherosclerosis in middle-aged Finnish men. *Circulation*, 110(15), 2198-2203. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000143840.77061.E9
- Jonsson, D., Rosengren, A., Dotevall, A., Lappas, G., & Wilhelmsen, L. (1999). Job control, job demands and social support at work in relation to cardiovascular risk factors in MONICA 1995, Goteborg. *Journal of Cardiovascular Risk*, 6(6), 379-385.
- Julius, S. (1995). The defense reaction: A common denominator of coronary risk and blood pressure in neurogenic hypertension? *Clinical and Experimental Hypertension*, 17(1-2), 375-386.
- Kamarck, T. W., Janicki, D. L., Shiffman, S., Polk, D. E., Muldoon, M. F., Liebenauer, L. L., & Schwartz, J. E. (2002). Psychosocial demands and ambulatory blood pressure: A field assessment approach. *Physiology & Behavior*, 77(4-5), 699-704.
- Kamarck, T. W., Muldoon, M. F., Shiffman, S., Sutton-Tyrrell, K., Gwaltney, C., & Janicki, D. L. (2004). Experiences of demand and control in daily life as correlates of subclinical carotid atherosclerosis in a healthy older sample. *Health Psychology*, 23(1), 24-32. doi:10.1037/0278-6133.23.1.24
- Kamarck, T. W., Schwartz, J. E., Shiffman, S., Muldoon, M. F., Sutton-Tyrrell, K., & Janicki, D. L. (2005). Psychosocial stress and cardiovascular risk: What is the role of daily experience? *Journal of Personality*, 73(6), 1749-1774. doi:10.1111/j.0022-3506.2005.00365.x
- Kamarck, T. W., Shiffman, S. M., Smithline, L., Goodie, J. L., Paty, J. A., Gnys, M., & Jong, J. Y. (1998). Effects of task strain, social conflict, and emotional activation on ambulatory cardiovascular activity: Daily life consequences of recurring stress in a multiethnic adult sample. *Health Psychology*, 17(1), 17-29.
- Kamarck, T. W., Shiffman, S., & Wethington, E. (2011). Measuring psychosocial stress using ecological momentary assessment methods. In R. Contrada & A. Baum (Eds.), *The handbook of stress science: Biology, psychology, and health* (pp. 597-617). New York, NY: Springer Publishing Co.
- Kanbay, M., Turgut, F., Uyar, M. E., Akcay, A., & Covic, A. (2008). Causes and mechanisms of nondipping hypertension. *Clinical and Experimental Hypertension*, 30(7), 585-597. doi:10.1080/10641960802251974

- Kario, K., Schwartz, J. E., Davidson, K. W., & Pickering, T. G. (2001). Gender differences in associations of diurnal blood pressure variation, awake physical activity, and sleep quality with negative affect: The work site blood pressure study. *Hypertension*, 38(5), 997-1002. doi:10.1161/ hy1101.095009
- Karlin, W. A., Brondolo, E., & Schwartz, J. (2003). Workplace social support and ambulatory cardiovascular activity in New York City traffic agents. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 65(2), 167-176. doi:10.1097/01.PSY.0000033122.09203.A3
- Kiesler, D. J. (1983). The 1982 interpersonal circle: A taxonomy for complementarity in human transactions. *Psychology Review*, *90*, 195-214.
- Kiesler, D. J. (1996). Contemporary interpersonal theory and research: Personality, psychopathology, and psychotherapy. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons.
- Kikuya, M., Ohkubo, T., Asayama, K., Metoki, H., Obara, T., Saito, S., ... Imai, Y. (2005). Ambulatory blood pressure and 10-year risk of cardiovascular and noncardiovascular mortality: The Ohasama study. *Hypertension*, 45(2), 240-245. doi:10.1161/01.HYP.0000152079.04553.2c
- Leary, A. C., Donnan, P. T., MacDonald, T. M., & Murphy, M. B. (2000). Physical activity level is an independent predictor of the diurnal variation in blood pressure. *Journal of Hypertension*, 18(4), 405-410.
- Lepore, S. J. (1998). Problems and prospects for the social support-reactivity hypothesis. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 20(4), 257-269.
- Liu, M., Takahashi, H., Morita, Y., Maruyama, S., Mizuno, M., Yuzawa, Y., ... Matsuo, S. (2003). Non-dipping is a potent predictor of cardiovascular mortality and is associated with autonomic dysfunction in haemodialysis patients. *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*, 18(3), 563-569. doi:10.1093/ndt/18.3.563
- Loredo, J. S., Nelesen, R., Ancoli-Israel, S., & Dimsdale, J. E. (2004). Sleep quality and blood pressure dipping in normal adults. *Sleep*, *27*(6), 1097-1103.
- Lovallo, W. R., & Gerin, W. (2003). Psychophysiological reactivity: mechanisms and pathways to cardiovascular disease. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 65(1), 36-45. doi:10.1097/01.PSY.0000033128.44101.C1
- Low, C. A., Thurston, R. C., & Matthews, K. A. (2010). Psychosocial factors in the development of heart disease in women: Current research and future directions. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 72(9), 842-854. doi:10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181f6934f
- Ma, L., Kong, D., Qi, X., & Wang, L. (2008). Generalized anxiety disorder and the circadian rhythm of blood pressure with hypertension. *International Journal of Psychiatry in Clinical Practice*, 12(4), 292-295.

- Manuck, S. B., Kaplan, J. R., Muldoon, M. F., & Adams, M. R. (1991). The behavioral exacerbation of atherosclerosis and its inhibition by Pranolol. In P. McCabe, N. Schneiderman, T. Field & J. Skylar (Eds.), *Stress, coping, and disease* (pp. 51-72). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Marin, G., & Marin, B. V. (1991). *Research with Hispanic populations*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Markides, K. S., & Eschbach, K. (2005). Aging, migration, and mortality: Current status of research on the Hispanic paradox. *The Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 60, S68-S75. doi:10.1093/geronb/60.Special_Issue_2.S68
- Markides, K. S., & Eschbach, K. (2011). Hispanic paradox in adult mortality in the United States. In R. G. Rogers & E. M. Crimmins (Eds.), *International handbook* of adult mortality (Vol. 2, pp. 227-240). Dordrecht, Netherlands: Springer.
- Marler, M. R., Jacob, R. G., Lehoczky, J. P., & Shapiro, A. P. (1988). The statistical analysis of treatment effects in 24-hour ambulatory blood pressure recordings. *Statistics in Medicine*, *7*(6), 697-716.
- Matthews, K. A., Kamarck, T. W., Hall, M. H., Strollo, P. J., Owens, J. F., Buysse, D. J., ... Reis, S. E. (2008). Blood pressure dipping and sleep disturbance in African-American and Caucasian men and women. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 21(7), 826-831. doi:10.1038/ajh.2008.183
- McCrae, R. R., & Terracciano, A. (2005). Universal features of personality traits from the observer's perspective: Data from 50 cultures. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 88(3), 547-561. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.88.3.547
- Mezick, E. J., Matthews, K. A., Hall, M., Kamarck, T. W., Strollo, P. J., Buysse, D. J., ... Reis, S. E. (2010). Low life purpose and high hostility are related to an attenuated decline in nocturnal blood pressure. *Health Psychology*, 29(2), 196-204. doi:10.1037/a0017790
- Morillo, M. G., Amato, M. C., & Cendon Filha, S. P. (2006). Twenty-four hour blood pressure record for smokers and nonsmokers. *Arquivos Brasileiros de Cardiologia*, 87(4), 504-511. doi:10.1590/S0066-782X2006001700016
- Nakano, Y., Oshima, T., Ozono, R., Higashi, Y., Sasaki, S., Matsumoto, T., ... Kambe, M. (2001). Non-dipper phenomenon in essential hypertension is related to blunted nocturnal rise and fall of sympatho-vagal nervous activity and progress in retinopathy. *Autonomic Neuroscience: Basic & Clinical*, 88(3), 181-186. doi:10.1016/S1566-0702(01)00238-7

- Newton, T. L. (2009). Cardiovascular functioning, personality, and the social world: The domain of hierarchical power. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, *33*(2), 145-159. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2008.07.005
- Newton, T. L., Bane, C. M., Flores, A., & Greenfield, J. (1999). Dominance, gender, and cardiovascular reactivity during social interaction. *Psychophysiology*, 36(2), 245-252. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2008.07.005
- Newton, T. L., Watters, C. A., Philhower, C. L., & Weigel, R. A. (2005). Cardiovascular reactivity during dyadic social interaction: The roles of gender and dominance. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 57(3), 219-228. doi:10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2005.03.001
- O'Brien, E., Coats, A., Owens, P., Petrie, J., Padfield, P. L., Littler, W. A., ... Mee, F. (2000). Use and interpretation of ambulatory blood pressure monitoring: Recommendations of the British hypertension society. *British Medical Journal*, 320(7242), 1128-1134.
- O'Brien, E., Sheridan, J., & O'Malley, K. (1988). Dippers and non-dippers. *Lancet*, 2(8607), 397. doi:S0140-6736(88)92867-X
- Ohkubo, T., Hozawa, A., Yamaguchi, J., Kikuya, M., Ohmori, K., Michimata, M., ... Imai, Y. (2002). Prognostic significance of the nocturnal decline in blood pressure in individuals with and without high 24-h blood pressure: The Ohasama study. *Journal of Hypertension*, 20(11), 2183-2189.
- Oka, R. K., King, A. C., & Young, D. R. (1995). Sources of social support as predictors of exercise adherence in women and men ages 50 to 65 years. *Women's Health*, *1*(2), 161-175.
- Ortiz, F. A., Church, T., Vargas-Flores, J., Ibanez-Reyes, J., Flores-Galaz, M., Iuit-Briceno, J., & Escamilla, J. M. (2006). Are indigenous personality dimensions culture-specific? Mexican inventories and the five-factor model. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 41(3), 618-649. doi:10.1016/j.jrp.2006.07.002
- Ozbay, F., Johnson, D. C., Dimoulas, E., Morgan, C. A., Charney, D., & Southwick, S. (2007). Social support and resilience to stress. *Psychiatry*, 4(5), 35-40.
- Palloni, A., & Arias, E. (2004). Paradox lost: Explaining the Hispanic adult mortality advantage. *Demography*, 41(3), 385-415.
- Park, S., Jastremski, C. A., & Wallace, J. P. (2005). Time of day for exercise on blood pressure reduction in dipping and nondipping hypertension. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 19(8), 597-605. doi:10.1038/sj.jhh.1001901

- Pascoe, E. A., & Smart Richman, L. (2009). Perceived discrimination and health: A meta-analytic review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 135(4), 531-554. doi:10.1037/a0016059
- Passel, J. S., & Cohn, D. V. (2008). *US population projections: 2005-2050*. Washington DC: Pew Research Center.
- Pew Hispanic Center. (2011). *Census 2010: 50 million Latinos*. Washington, DC: Pew Hispanic Center.
- Phillips, A. C., Carroll, D., Hunt, K., & Der, G. (2006). The effects of the spontaneous presence of a spouse/partner and others on cardiovascular reactions to an acute psychological challenge. *Psychophysiology*, 43(6), 633-640. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8986.2006.00462.x
- Phillips, A. C., Gallagher, S., & Carroll, D. (2009). Social support, social intimacy, and cardiovascular reactions to acute psychological stress. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 37(1), 38-45. doi:10.1007/s12160-008-9077-0
- Pickering, T. G., Shimbo, D., & Haas, D. (2006). Ambulatory blood-pressure monitoring. New England Journal of Medicine, 354(22), 2368-2374. doi:10.1056/NEJMra060433
- Piferi, R. L., & Lawler, K. A. (2006). Social support and ambulatory blood pressure: An examination of both receiving and giving. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 62(2), 328-336. doi:10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2006.06.002
- Pincus, A. L., & Ansell, E. B. (2003). Interpersonal theory of personality. In T. Millon & M. J. Lerner (Eds.), *Handbook of psychology: Personality and social psychology* (Vol. 5, pp. 209-229). New York, NY: Wiley.
- Rodriguez, C. J., Burg, M. M., Meng, J., Pickering, T. G., Jin, Z., Sacco, R. L., ... Di Tullio, M. R. (2008). Effect of social support on nocturnal blood pressure dipping. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 70(1), 7-12. doi:10.1097/PSY.0b013e31815aab4e
- Roger, V. L., Go, A. S., Lloyd-Jones, D. M., Benjamin, E. J., Berry, J. D., Borden, W. B., ... Turner, M. B. (2012). Heart disease and stroke statistics--2012 update: A report from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*, 125(1), e2-e220. doi:10.1161/CIR.0b013e31823ac046
- Runeson, R., Lindgren, T., & Wahlstedt, K. (2011). Sleep problems and psychosocial work environment among Swedish commercial pilots. *American Journal of Industrial Medicine*, 54(7), 545-551. doi:10.1002/ajim.20943

- Rutledge, T., Linke, S. E., Olson, M. B., Francis, J., Johnson, B. D., Bittner, V., ... Merz, C. N. (2008). Social networks and incident stroke among women with suspected myocardial ischemia. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 70(3), 282-287. doi:10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181656e09
- Sanchez-Burks, J., Nisbett, R. E., & Ybarra, O. (2000). Cultural styles, relational schemas, and prejudice against out-groups. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 79(2), 174-189.
- Schoenthaler, A. M., Schwartz, J., Cassells, A., Tobin, J. N., & Brondolo, E. (2010).
 Daily interpersonal conflict predicts masked hypertension in an urban sample.
 American Journal of Hypertension, 23(10), 1082-1088. doi:10.1038/ajh.2010.141
- Schwartz, A. R., Gerin, W., Davidson, K. W., Pickering, T. G., Brosschot, J. F., Thayer, J. F., ... Linden, W. (2003). Toward a causal model of cardiovascular responses to stress and the development of cardiovascular disease. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 65(1), 22-35. doi:10.1097/01.PSY.0000046075.79922.61
- Sega, R., Facchetti, R., Bombelli, M., Cesana, G., Corrao, G., Grassi, G., & Mancia, G. (2005). Prognostic value of ambulatory and home blood pressures compared with office blood pressure in the general population: Follow-up results from the Pressioni Arteriose Monitorate e Loro Associazioni (PAMELA) study. *Circulation*, 111(14), 1777-1783. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000160923.04524.5B
- Shankar, A., McMunn, A., Banks, J., & Steptoe, A. (2011). Loneliness, social isolation, and behavioral and biological health indicators in older adults. *Health Psychology*, 30(4), 377-385. doi:10.1037/a0022826
- Shapiro, D., Jamner, L. D., Lane, J. D., Light, K. C., Myrtek, M., Sawada, Y., & Steptoe, A. (1996). Blood pressure publication guidelines. *Society for Psychophysical Research. Psychophysiology*, 33(1), 1-12.
- Shaya, F. T., Yan, X., Farshid, M., Barakat, S., Jung, M., Low, S., & Fedder, D. (2010). Social networks in cardiovascular disease management. *Expert Review of Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research*, 10(6), 701-705. doi:10.1586/erp.10.68
- Sherwood, A., Routledge, F. S., Wohlgemuth, W. K., Hinderliter, A. L., Kuhn, C. M., & Blumenthal, J. A. (2011). Blood pressure dipping: Ethnicity, sleep quality, and sympathetic nervous system activity. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 24(9), 982-988. doi:10.1038/ajh.2011.87
- Sherwood, A., Steffen, P. R., Blumenthal, J. A., Kuhn, C., & Hinderliter, A. L. (2002). Nighttime blood pressure dipping: The role of the sympathetic nervous system. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 15(2 Pt. 1), 111-118. doi:10.1016/S0895-7061(01)02251-8

- Shiffman, S., Stone, A. A., & Hufford, M. R. (2008). Ecological momentary assessment. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 4, 1-32.
- Smith, T. W., Gallo, L. C., Shivpuri, S., & Brewer, A. L. (2011). Personality and health: Current issues and emerging perspectives. In A. Baum, T. Revenson & J. Singer (Eds.), *Handbook of health psychology* (2nd ed., pp. 374-404). New York, NY: Taylor & Francis.
- Southwick, S. M., Vythilingam, M., & Charney, D. S. (2005). The psychobiology of depression and resilience to stress: Implications for prevention and treatment. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, 1, 255-291. doi:10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.1.102803.143948
- Spira, A. P., Stone, K., Beaudreau, S. A., Ancoli-Israel, S., & Yaffe, K. (2009). Anxiety symptoms and objectively measured sleep quality in older women. *The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 17(2), 136-143. doi:10.1097/JGP.0b013e3181871345
- Spruill, T. M., Gerin, W., Ogedegbe, G., Burg, M., Schwartz, J. E., & Pickering, T. G. (2009). Socioeconomic and psychosocial factors mediate race differences in nocturnal blood pressure dipping. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 22(6), 637-642. doi:10.1038/ajh.2009.58
- Staessen, J. A., Thijs, L., Fagard, R., O'Brien, E. T., Clement, D., de Leeuw, P. W., ... Webster, J. (1999). Predicting cardiovascular risk using conventional vs. ambulatory blood pressure in older patients with systolic hypertension. Systolic hypertension in Europe trial investigators. *Journal of the American Medical Association, 282*(6), 539-546. doi:10.1001/jama.282.6.539
- Stepnowsky, C. J., Jr., Nelesen, R. A., DeJardin, D., & Dimsdale, J. E. (2004). Socioeconomic status is associated with nocturnal blood pressure dipping. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 66(5), 651-655. doi:10.1097/01.psy.0000138124.58216.6c66/5/651
- Stone, A. A., & Shiffman, S. (1994). Ecological momentary assessment in behavioral medicine. Annals of Behavioral Medicine, 16, 199-202.
- Trazzi, S., Mutti, E., Frattola, A., Imholz, B., Parati, G., & Mancia, G. (1991).
 Reproducibility of non-invasive and intra-arterial blood pressure monitoring: Implications for studies on antihypertensive treatment. *Journal of Hypertension*, 9(2), 115-119.
- Treiber, F. A., Kamarck, T., Schneiderman, N., Sheffield, D., Kapuku, G., & Taylor, T. (2003). Cardiovascular reactivity and development of preclinical and clinical disease states. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 65(1), 46-62.

- Troxel, W. M., Buysse, D. J., Hall, M., Kamarck, T. W., Strollo, P. J., Owens, J. F., ... Matthews, K. A. (2010). Social integration, social contacts, and blood pressure dipping in African-Americans and Whites. *Journal of Hypertension*, 28(2), 265-271. doi: 10.1097/HJH.0b013e328333ab01
- Tsioufis, C., Andrikou, I., Thomopoulos, C., Syrseloudis, D., Stergiou, G., & Stefanadis, C. (2011). Increased nighttime blood pressure or nondipping profile for prediction of cardiovascular outcomes. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 25(5), 281-293. doi: 10.1038/jhh.2010.113
- Uchino, B. N. (2006). Social support and health: a review of physiological processes potentially underlying links to disease outcomes. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 29(4), 377-387. doi:10.1007/s10865-006-9056-5
- Uchino, B. N., Cacioppo, J. T., & Kiecolt-Glaser, J. K. (1996). The relationship between social support and physiological processes: A review with emphasis on underlying mechanisms and implications for health. *Psychological Bulletin*, *119*(3), 488-531.
- US Census Bureau. (2001). *Overview of race and Hispanic origin*. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office.
- Vaananen, A., Kouvonen, A., Kivimaki, M., Pentti, J., & Vahtera, J. (2008). Social support, network heterogeneity, and smoking behavior in women: The 10-town study. *American Journal of Health Promotion*, 22(4), 246-255. doi:10.4278/0701094R1.1
- Vella, E. J., Kamarck, T. W., & Shiffman, S. (2008). Hostility moderates the effects of social support and intimacy on blood pressure in daily social interactions. *Health Psychology*, 27(2 Suppl), S155-S162. doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.27.2(Suppl.).S155
- Verdecchia, P. (2000). Prognostic value of ambulatory blood pressure: Current evidence and clinical implications. *Hypertension*, 35(3), 844-851. doi: 10.1161/ 01.HYP.35.3.844
- Verdecchia, P., Clement, D., Fagard, R., Palatini, P., & Parati, G. (1999). Blood pressure monitoring. Task force III: Target-organ damage, morbidity and mortality. *Blood Pressure Monitoring*, 4(6), 303-317.
- Vitaliano, P. P., Scanlan, J. M., Zhang, J., Savage, M. V., Hirsch, I. B., & Siegler, I. C. (2002). A path model of chronic stress, the metabolic syndrome, and coronary heart disease. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 64(3), 418-435.
- Whelton, S. P., Chin, A., Xin, X., & He, J. (2002). Effect of aerobic exercise on blood pressure: A meta-analysis of randomized, controlled trials. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 136(7), 493-503.

Wilson, D. K., Sica, D. A., & Miller, S. B. (1999). Effects of potassium on blood pressure in salt-sensitive and salt-resistant black adolescents. *Hypertension*, *34*(2), 181-186. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.34.2.181